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§, 1 . INTELLIGENCE INVESTIGATION

g

N

g 2 -7

< :

g 3 Wednesday, December 10, 1975

£
" - - -
5 United States Senate,
6 Select Committee to Study Governmental
" Operations with Respect to
8 Intelligence Activities,
9 Washington, D. C.
10 The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10

11 o'clock a.m., in Room 318, Russell Senate Office Building,
12 the honorable Frank Church (Chairman of the Committee)

13 presiding.

WARD & PAUL

14 Present: Senators Church (presiding), Hart of Michigan,

15 Mondale, Huddleston, Hart of Colorado, Baker, Goldwater and

16 Mathias.
17 Also present: William G. Miller, Staff Director; Frederigk
18 A. O. Schwarz, Jr., Chief Counsel; Curtis R. Smothers, Minority
19 Counsel; Paul Michel, Joseph diGenova, Barbara Banoff, Frederick
20 Baron, Mark Gitenstein, Loch Johnson, David Bushong, Charles
21 Lombard, John Bayly, Charles Kirbow, Michael Madigan, Bob

29 Kelley, John E1liff, Elliot Maxwell, Andy Postal, Pat Shea,

23 Michael Epstein and Burt Wides, Professional Staff Members.

24 - T

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

o The Chairman. The Committee's witness this morning is
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the Honorable Clarence M..Kelley, the Director of the Federal
Bureau of Investigation.

Mr. Kelley was appointed Director in July of 1973 in a
troubled time for the FBI. His experience as an innovative
law enforcement administrator in chafge of the Kansas City
Police Department for over ten years, and his'previous work as
a Special Agent of the FBI have made him uniquely qualified
to lead the Bureau.

The Select Committee is grateful for the cooperation
extended by Director Kelley in the course of its inquiry over
the past months. The Committee is also impressed by the
openness of the FBI's witnesses before this Committee, and
their willingness to consider the need for legislaﬁion to
clarify the Bureau's intelligence responsibility.

It is important to remember from the outset that this
Committee is examining only a small portion of the FBI's
activities. Our hearings have concentrated on FBI domestic
intelligence operations. We have'consistently expressed our
admiration and support for the Bureau's criminal investigative
and law enforcement work, and we recognize the vital importancs
of counéerespionage in the modern world. But domestic
intelligence has raised many difficult questions.

The Committee.has also céncentrated on the past rather

than on present FBI activities. The abuses brought to light

in our hearings occurred years and even decades before Directoxy

. NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 9
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Kelley took charge. : RS

The Staff has advised the Committee that ﬁnder Director
Kelley the FBI has taken significant steps to rethink previous
policies and to establish new safeguards against abuse;, The
FBI is now placing greater emphasis on4§9reign related intelli-
gence operétions,‘and less on purely domestic'surveillance.
The FBI is working more closely with the Justice Department in
developing policies and standards for intelligence. These
are welcome developments.

Nevertheless, many important issues remain unresolved.
Therefore, we have invited Director Kelley to share with the
Committee his views on some of the considerations the Congress
should take into account in thinking about the futﬁre of
FBI intelligence. Among these issues are whether FBI surveil-|
lance should extend beyond the investigation of persons
likely to commit specific crimes; whether there should be
outside supervision or approval before the FBI conducts certain
types of inVestigations or uses certain surveillance techniques
whether foreign related intelligence activities should be
strictly separated from the FBI's domestic law enforcement
functions, and what should be done to the information already
in the FBI files and that which may go into those files in
the future.

The Committee looks forward to a constructive exchange

of views with Director Kelley this morning, with Attorney
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General Levi tomorrow, and wiéh both the FBI and the Justiée
Department in tbe next months és the Committee-considers
recommendations that will strengthen the American people's
confidence in the Federal Bureaq of Investigation. That
confidence is vital for the effective enforcement of Federal
law and for the security of the nation against foreign
espionage.

Director Kelley, we are pleased to welcome you, and if

you would have a prepared statement you would like to lead off

with, please proceed.
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CLARENCE M. KE];,LEY ’

DIRECTOR, lf‘EDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION

Mr. Kelley. Thank you very much, Senator Church and
gentlemen.

I welcome the interest which this,Committge has shown in
the FBI and most particularly in our operations in the intelli-
gence and internal security fields,

I share your high regard for the rights guaranteed by the
Constitution and laws of the United States. Throughout my
35 year career in law enforcement you will find the same insis-
tence, as has been expressed by this Committee, upon programs
of law'enforcement that are themselves fully consistent with
law.

I also have strongly supported the concept of legislative
oversight. In fact, at the time my appointment as Director of
the FBI and was being considered by the Senate Judiciary
Committee two and one half years ago, I told the members of
that Committee of my firm belief in Congressional oversight.

This Committee has completed the most exhaustive study
of our intelligence and security operations that has ever been
undertaken by anyone outside the FBI other’than the present
Attorney General. At the outset, we pledged our fullest
cooperatién and promised to be as candid and forthright as
possible in responding to your questions and complying with you

requests.

r

| NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 12
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I believe we have livéd up to those promises.

The members and staff of this Committee h;ve had unprece-
dented access to FBI information.

You have talked to the personnel who conduct security-type
investigations and who are personélly involved in every facet
of our day-to—-day intelligence operations.

You have attended numerous briefings by FBI officials who
have sought to familiarize the Committee and its staff with
all major areas of our activities and operations in the national
security and intelligence figlds.

In brief, you have had firsthand examination of these
matters that is unmatched at any time in the history of the
Congress. |

As this Committee has stated, these he%?ings have, of
necessity, forcused largely on certain errors and abuses. I
credit this Committee for its forthright recognition that the
hearings do not give a full or balanced account of the fBI's
record of performance.

It is perhaps in the nature of such hearings to focus
on abuses to the exclusion of positive accomplishments of the
organization.

The Counﬁerintelligence Programs which have received the
lion's share of public attention and‘critical comment constitutled

an infinitesimal portion of our overall work.

A Justice Department Committee which was formed last year

b MW 88608 Docld: 32989820 Page 12
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1 to conduct a thorough study of the FBI's Counterintelligence

2 Programs has reported that in the five basic ones it - found

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

3 3,247 Counterintelligence Programs were submitted to FBI

4 Headquarters from 1956 to 1971. Of this total, 2,370,

5 less than three fourths, were approved.
6 I repeat, the vast majority of those 3,245 proposals were
7- being devised, considered, and many were rejected, in an era
8. when the FBI was handling an average of 700,000 investigative
9 matters per year.
10 Nonetheless, the criticism which has been expressed
11 regarding the Counterintelligence Programs is most legitimate
§ 12 and understandable.
] .
g 13 The question might well be asked what I had in mind when
3

14 I stated last year that for the FBI to have done less than it

15 did under the circumstances then existing would have been an
16 abdication of its responsibilities to the American people..
17 What I said then, in 1974, and what I believe today, is

18 that the FBI employees involved in these programs did what theﬁ

g 1§ felt was expected of them by the President, the Attorney Generﬁ;,
§ 20 the Congress, and the people of the United States.
% 27 Bomb explosions rocked public and private offices and
; 29 buildings; rioters led by revolutionary extremists laid seige
g 2% to military, industrial, and educational facilities; and
§ 24 killings, maimings, and other atrocities accompanied such
s
25 acts of violence from New England to California.

- HW 82608 DaéhtEE?&gﬂiﬂ Page 14 l .
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The victims of these acts were human beings, men, women,
and children. As is the case in pime of peril; whether real or
perceived, they looked to their Government, their elected and
appointed leadership, and to the FBI and other law enforcement
agencies to protect their lives, their property, and their
rights.

There were many calls for action from Members of Congress

and others, but few guidelines were furnished. The FBI and othbr

law enforcement agencies were besieged by demands, impatient
demands, for immediate action.

FBI employees recognized the danger; felt they had a
responsibility to respond; and in good faith initiated actions
designed to countér conspiratorial efforts of self;proclaimed
revolutionary groups, and to neutralize violent activities.

In the development and execution of these programs,
mistakes of judgment admittedly were made.

Our concern over whatever abuses occurred in the Counter-
intelligence Programs, and there were some substantial ones,
should not obscure the underlying purpose of those programs.

We must recognize that situations have occurred in the
past and will arise in the future where the Government may well
be expected to depart from its traditional role, in the FBI's
case, as an investigative and intelligence~gathering
agency, and take affirmative steps which are needed to meet

an imminent threat - to human life .or property.

NW 88608 Docld:32939820 Page 15
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§ 1 In short, if we learn a murder or bombing is to be carried
2 2 out now, can we truly meet our re;ponsibilitieé by investigating
g 3 only after the crime has occurred, or should we have the

4 ability to prevent? I refer to those instances where there is

5 a strong sense of urgency because of an imminent threat to

6 human life.

Vi Where there exists the potential to penetrate and disrupt,

8 the Congress must consider the question of whether or not such

9 preventive action should be available to the FBI.

10 These matters are currently being addressed by a task

11 force in the Justice Department, including the FBI,

12 and I am confident that Departmental guidelines and controls cap

WARD & PAUL

13 be developed in cooperation with pertinent Committees of Congregs
14 to insure that such measures are used in an entirely responsiblg
15 manner.

16 - Probably the most important- question here foday is what -
17 assurancés I can give that the errors and abuses which arose
18 under the Counterintelligence Programs will not occur again?
19 First, let me assure the Committee that some very sub-

20 stantial changes have been made in key areas of the FBI's

21 methods of operationé since I took the oath of office as

29 Director on July 9, 1973.

23 Today we place a high premium on openness, openness

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 both within and without the service.

25 I have instituted a program of open, frank discussion

NW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 16
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% 1 in the decision-making process which insures that no future
S .
2 2 program.or major policy decision will ever be adopted without a
E 3 full and critical review of its propriéty.
4 Participatory management has become a fact in the FBI.
5 I have made it known throughout our Headquarters and
6 Field Divisions that I welcome all employees, regardless of
v position or degree of experience, to contribute their thoughts
8 and suggestions, and to voice whatever criticisms or
g reservations they may have concerning any area of our operations.
10 The ultimate decisions in the Bureau are mine, and I take
11 full responsibility for them. My goal is to achieve maximum
g 12 critical analysis among our personnel without in any manner
. :
E 13 weakening or undermining our basic command structure.
3

14 The results of this program have been most beneficial, to
15 me personally, to the FBI's disciplined performance, and to

16 the morale of our employees.

17 In addition, since some of the mistakes of the past

18 were occasioned by direct orders from higher authorities outsidg
i9 the FBI, we have welcomed Attorney General Edward Levi's

20 guidance, counsel, and his continuous availability, in his

21 own words, "as a 'lightning rod' to deflect improper requests."
29 Within days after taking office, Attorney General Levi

23 instructed that I immediately report to him any requests

24 or practices which, in my judgment, were improper or which,

v

25 considering the context of the request, I believed presented

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003
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the appearances of impropriety.

I am pleased to report to this Committee as I have to the

Attorney General that during my nearly two and one half years as$

Director under two Presidents and three Attorneys General, no
one has approached me or made overtures, directly or otherwise,
to use the FBI for partisan political or othef improper
purposes.

I can assure you that I would not for a moment consider
honoring any such request.

I can assure you, too, in my administration of the FBI
I routinely bring to the attention of the Attorney General and
the Deputy Attorney General major policy questions, including
those which arise in my continuing review of our oéerations and
practices. These are discussed openly and candidly in order
that the Attorney General can exercise his responsibilities
over the FBI.

I am convinced that the basic structure of the.FBI today
is sound. But it would be a mistake to think that integrity
can be assured only through institutional means. .

Integrity is a human quality. It depends upon the
character of the person who occupies the office of the
Director and every member of the FBI under him.

I am proud of the 19,000 men and w;men with whom it is
my honor to serve today. Their dedication, their professionali]

their standards, and the self-discipline which they personally

sm,
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demand of themselves and expect of their assoc;ates are the
nation's ultimate assurance of proper and responsible conduct
at all times by”the FBI.

The Congress and the members of this Committee in
particular have gained a great insight into. the. problems
confronting the FBI in the .security .and intelligence fields,
problems which all too often we have left to resolve without
sufficient guidance from the Executive Branch or the Congress
itself.

As in all human endeavors, errors of judgment have been
made. But no one who is looking for the cause of our
failures should confine his search solely to the FBI, or even
to the Executive Branch.

The Congress itself has long possessed the mechanism for
FBI oversight; yet, seldom has it been exercised.

An initial step was taken in the Senate in 1973 when the
Committee on the Judiciary established a Subcommittee on FBI
Oversight. Hearings had been commenced, and we were fully
committed to maximum participation with.the members of that
Subcommittee,

I laud their efforts. However, those efforts are of very
recent origin in terms of the FBI's history.

One of the greatest benefits of the study this Committee
has made is the expert knowledge you have gained of the complex

problems confronting the FBI. But I respectfully submit that

iHW 88608 Docld:32989820 Page 19
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those benefits are wasted if they do not lead to the next step,
a step that 1 believe is absolutely essential; a legislative
charter, expreséing Congressional determination of intelligence
jurisdiction for the FBI.

Action to resolve the problems confronting us in the
security and intelligence fields is urgently ﬁeeded; and it
must be undertaken in a forthright manner. Neither the Cangress
nor the public can afford to look the other way, leaving it to
the FBI to do what must be done, as too often has occurred in
the past.

This means too that Congress must assume a continuing role
not in the initial decision-making process but in the review of
our performance.

I would caution against a too-ready reliance upon the
courts to do our tough thinking for us. Some proposals that
have been advanced during these hearings would extend the role
of the courts into the early stages of the investigative
process and, thereby, would take over what historically have
been Executive Branch decisions.

I frankly feel that such a trend, if unchecked, would
seriously undermine the independence of the Judiciary and cast
them in a role not contemplated by the authors of our
Constitution. Judicial review cannot be a substitute for Con-

gressional oversight or Executive decision.

The FBI urgently needs a c¢lear and workable determination
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of our jurisdiction in the intelligence field, a jurisdictional
statement that the Congress finds to be responéive to both
the will and the needs of the American people.

Senators, first and foremost, I am a police officer, a
career police officer. In‘my police experience, the must
frustrating of all problems that I have discovéred facing
law enforcement in this country, Federal, state, and local, is
when demands are made of them to perform their traditional
role as protector of life and property without clear and
understandable legal bases to do so.

I recognize that the formulation of such a legislative
charter will be a most precise énd demanding task.

It mast be sufficiently flexible that it does Sot stifle
the FBI's effectiveness in combating the growing incidence
of crime and violence across the United States. That charter
must clearly address the demonstrated problems of the past;
yet, it must amply recognize the fact that times change -and

so also do the nature and thrust of our criminal and subversive

challenges.

The fact that the Department of Justice has commenced

the formulation of operational guidelines governing our

intelligence activities does not in any manner diminish the need

for legislation. The responsibility for conferring juris-

diction resides with the Congress.

In this regard, I am troubled by some proposals whichﬁf’
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question the need for intelliéence gathering,\suggesting that
information needed for the prevention of violeﬁce can be
acquired in the normal course of criminal investigations.

As a pfactical matter, the line between intelligence
work and regular criminal investigations is often difficult
to describe. What begins as an intelligence investigation may
well end in arrest and prosecution of the subject. But there
are some fundamental differences between these investigations
that should be recognized, differences in scope, in objective
and in the time of initiation. In the usual criminal case, a
crime has occurred and it remains only for the Government to
identify the perpetrator and to collect sufficient evidence
for prosecution. Since the investigation normally.follows
the elements of the crime, the scope of the inquiry is
limited and fairly well defined.

By contrast, intelligence work involves the gathering of
information, not necessarily evidence. The purpose may well be
not to prosecute, but to thwart crime or to insure that the
Government- has enough information to meet any future crisis
or emergency. The inquiry is necessarily broad because it
must tell us not only the nature of the threat, but also whether
the threat is imminent, the persons involved, and the
means by which the threat will be carried out. The ability
of the Government to prevent criminal acts is dependent on

our anticipation of those criminal acts. Anticipation,
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E 1 in turn, is dependent on advance information, ‘that is, intelli-

g

8 2 gence.

< .

E 3 Certainly, reasonable people can differ on these issues.
4 Given the opportunity, I am confident that the continuing need
5 for intelligence work can be documented to the full satisfactior
6 of the Congress. We recognize that what is at stake here is not
7 the interests of the FBI, but rather the interests of every
8 citizen of this country. We recognize also that the resolution
9 of these matters will demand extensive and thoughtful

10 deliberation by the Congress. To this end, I pledge the

11 complete cooperation of the Bureau with this Committee or
o
2 12 its successors in this important task.
L .
g 13 In any event, you have my unqualified assurance as
3

14 Director that we will carry out both the letter and the spirit

15 of such legislation as the Congress may enact.

16 That is the substance of my prepared statement.

17 - I would also like to say extemporaneously that I note

18 that on this panel are some gentlemen who were on the Judiciary
19 Committee which heard my testimony at the time I was presented

20 to them for candidacy as Director of the FBI. At that time
21 I took very seriously the charge which may possibly result
29 in the deliberation of this Committee and of the full Senate.

23 I have been well aware of the problems of the FBI since that

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 time. I have also been well aware of the capabilities of

25 the FBI to discharge those responsibilities. I don't take
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- was with the police department, I continued throughout that
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them lightly. I am of sufficient experience and age that I
have pledged myself to do what is good and proper. I say this
not as a self-serving statement Qut in order that we might
place in context my position within the FBI. I could seek
sanctuary and perhaps a safe sanctuary by saying during the
period these things occurred I was with the local police
department in Kansas City, Missouri. Prior to that time,
however, I was in the FBI.

During the time I was with the FBI, during the time I

period a close acquaintance with and a strong affection for
the FBI.

I only want to point out that based on those years, based
on those observations, we have here a very fine and very
sensitive and a very capable organization. I feel that there
is much that can still be done. I know that we are not without
fault. I know that from those experiences I‘have had. . We
will not be completely without fault in the future. But I
assure you that we look upon this ingquiry, we look upon any
mandate which you may feel you have, that you should look at -t
this is good and proper, and we do not intend -- I only want
to place in your thinking the fact that you have here a
matchless organization, one which I continue to say was
not motivated in some of these instances, and in most éf

them, and I cannot justify some, that the motivation was of th

W
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& 1 best. I am not pleading, as does a defense attorney. I am
[\

g 2 only putting in your thinking my objective observations as
g S a citizen who is somewhat concerned about the future of this
4 organization. It is too precious for us to have it in

5 a condition of jeopardy. T

6 Thank you very much.

7 The Chairman. Thank you, Director Kelley.

8 I want to turn first to Senator Hart who won't be able
9 to remain through the whole morning. I think he has one

end t. 1 10 gpestion he would like to ask.
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Senator Hart of Michigan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Mathias and I have Judiciary Committee hearings at 10:30.

Iahve several questions, and I'm sure they'll be

reading your testimony and listening to it this morning, and
it relates to your comment at the foot of page.lO and at the
top of 11.

There you are indicating that you caution us about
extending the court's role in the early stages of investigationp
suggesting that this might take us beyound the role comtemplatefl
for the courts under the Constutution.

Now as you have said, aside from the so-called national
security wiretap problem, the main focus of our discussions
and concern has been on the possibility requiring court
approval for the use of informants; informants directed to
penetrate and report on some group.

And one of the witnesses yesterday, Professor Dorsen,
pointed our that really those informants are the most pervasive
type of an eavesdropping device. It is a human device. It's
really, an informant is really more intrusive on my privacy
than a bug or a tap because he can follow me anywhere. He
can ask me questions to get information the government would
like to have.

Now we certainly involve the courts in approval of the

wiretaps for physical searches with the intent of the drafters
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of the Constitution to have a neutral third party magisfrate
scrzen use 6f certain investigatiye techniques; And the
informant is suéh a technique. He funcfions sort of like a
general warrant, and I don't see why requiring court approval
would violate the role envisaged for the courts.

And as I leave, I would like to get youf reactions ;o
my feelings.

Mr. Kelley. I do not feel that there is any use of the
informant in intrusion, which is to this extent objectionable.
It has of course been approved, the concept of the informant,
by numerous court decisions.

Let us go down not to the moral connotation of the use
of the informant.

I think, as in meny cases, that is a matter of balance.
You have only very few ways of solving crimes. You have
basically in the use of the informant, I think, the protectian
of the right of the victim to be victimized. You have within
the Constitution certain grants that are under ordinary
circumstances abrogation of rights. The right.of search and
seizure, which, of course, can't be unreasonable, but none-
theless, you have\the right,

I think that were we to lose the right of the informant,
we.would lose to a great measure our capability of doing our
job.

Now I'm not arguing with you, Senator, that it is not an
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unusual procedure. I'm not even going to say that it is not
an intrusion} because it is. But:it has to be‘CHKB I think
that is by virtﬁe of the benefits must be counted.

We don't like to use it. We don't like the problems that
are attendant. We take great care.

Now you say about the court having possiﬁility taking
jurisdiction over them and guiding. I think that possibly we
could present the matter to the court but what are they going
to do insofar as monitoring their effort? Are they going to
have to follow it all the way thrcough?

Also, there is, of cou£se, urgency in the other contacts.
Must the court be contacted for each and approval of the court

given for each contact?

There are a great many problems insofar as administration
of it.

I frankly feel, and again, all I can do is give you my
idea -~ I frankly feel that there is a sétisfactory control ovexn
the informants as we now exercise it today. Yes, there are
going to be some who will get beyond our cantrol, but this
is going to happen no matter what you do.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Well, I appreciate your
reaction.

I was not suggesting that there is consideration here -to
prohibit informants. I was reflecting a view that I felt and

hold that the use of an informant does require some balance, as
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you yourself said, and I would be more comfort;ble with a
thiré party ﬁaking a judgment as to whether the intrusion is
warranted by the particular circumstance. But I do understand
‘your position.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman. Thank yvou, Senator Hart.

(Senator Hart leaves the hearing room.)

The Chairman. Senator Baker, do you have questions?

Senator Baker. Mr, Chairman, thank you very much.

Mr. Kelley, I have a great respect -for you and your
organization and I personally regret that the organization is
in political distress, but we've both got to recoggize that
it is, along with other agencies and departments of the
government.

I think yéu probably would agree with me that even though
that is extraordinarily unpleasant and in many respects
uniortunate, that it also has a plus side. That is, it gives
us an indiqation of our future direction and the opportunity,
at least, to improve the level of competency and service of
the government itself.

With that hopeful\note, would you be agreeable then to
volunteering for me any suggestions you have on how to improve
the responsiveness of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or
indeed, for any other law enforcement agencies of the government

to the Congress, to the Attorney General, to the President, and
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beyond that, would you give me any suggestions you have on
how you would provide the methods, the access,'the documents,
the recoxrds, thé authority, for the Congress to perform its
essential, I believe, éssential oversight responsibility to
see that these funétioné, these delicate functions are being
undertaken properly?

And before yoﬁ answer, let me teil you two or three things
I am concerned about.

It hasn't been long ago that the FBI Director was not
even confirmed bv the Senate of the United States. I believe
you are the first one to be confirmed hy the Senate of the
United States. I think that is a movement in £he right
direction. I think the FBI has taken on a stature‘that, an
additional importance that requires it to have closer supervisipn
and scrutipy by us.

At the same time I rather doubt that we can become
involved in the daily relaticonship between you and the Attorney
General,

Therefore, I tend to believe that the Attorney General
needs to be more directly involved in the operations of the
FBI.

I would appreciate any comments on that.

Second, I rather believe that major decisions of the
intelligence community and the FBI ought to be in writing, so

that the Congress can, if it needs to in the future, take a
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look at these decisions and the process by which they were
made to decide that you are or you are not performing your
services diligeﬁtly.

I don't think you can have oversight unless you have
access to records; and in many cases records don't exist
and in some cases the people who made those deeisions are now
departed and in other cases you have conflicts.

How would you suggest: then that you improve the quality
of service of your agency? IHow would you propose that yvou

increase the opportunity for oversight of the Congress of the

the level of law enforcement in the essential activity that
is required? |

Mr, Kelley. I would pos;ibly be repetitious in answering
this Senator, but I get a great deal of pleasure from telling
what I think ié necessary and what I hope that I have followed,
one which is beyond my control, but which I think is very
important is that the position of Director, the one to which
great attention should be paid in choosing the man who will
properly acquit himself.

I feel that the Judiciary Committee, at least in going
over me, did a pretty good job. I feel that it is most
necessary that care be taken that his philosophy, his means
of management, his facility to adapt to change, his tendency

toward consulting with other members of the official family,
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that he be willing to, for exémple, go through oversight with
no reticence, and that I think that he should be chosen very
carefully.

I think further that he should be responsible for those
matters which indicate imprapriety or illegality.

Senator Baker. Could you stop for just a second? Who
does he work for? Does the Director, in your view, work for
the President of the United States, for the Attorney General,
fér the Justice Department, for the Executive Branch?’

Who_does the executive of the FBI, the Director of the
FBI, be responsible to, who should he be responsible to?

Mr. Kelley. Jurisdictionally,‘to the Attorﬁéy General,
but I think this is such an important field of influence that
it is not 'at all unlikely that we can expand it to the
judiciary, the legislative, and of coursé, we are under the
Attorney General.

Senator Baker. Do you have any problems with the idea
of the President of the United States calling the Director of
the FBI and asking f&r performance of a particular task?

Does that give you any difficulty? Or do you think that
the relationship hetween the FBI Director and the President
is such that that is desirable, or should it be conduited
through the Attorney Gengral?

Mr, Kélley. I think it should be in the great majority

of the cases conduited through the Attorney General. There
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has been traditionally some acceptance of the fact that if
the Presidenf wants to see and ta}k with the Director, he
may do so, call‘him directly.

It has been my practice in such an event to thereafter
report to the Attorney General, whoever it might be, that I
have been called over and I discussed and was.to;d. And this
was revealed in full to them,

Senator Baker. I suppose we could pass a statute that
says the President has to go.through the Attorney General,
although I rathér'suspecf it would be a little presumptﬁous.

But to go the next step, do you think it is necessary
for the pursuit of effective oversight on the part of the
Congress, to have some sort of décument written, og at least
some sort.of account of a Presidential order or an order of
the Attorney General given to a Director of the FBI?

Do you think that these things need to be handled in
a -more formal way?

Mr. Kelley. Personally, it would be my practice in
the event I receive such an order, to request that it be

documented. This is a protection as well as a clarification

as to whether or not it should be placed as part of iegislation

I frankly would like to reserve that for some more considera-
tion.
I don't know whether it would bé, but I think that it

can be worked very easily.
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Senator Baker., Mr. Xelley, Attorney General Levi, I
believe, has already established some sort of égency or
function within the Department that is serving as the equivalent
I suppose, of an Inspector General of the Justice Department,
including the FBI,

Are you familiar with the steps‘that Mr. Levi has
taken in that respect? ,I think he galls it the Office of
Professional Responsibility.

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir, I'm familiar with it.

Senator Baker. Do you have any comment on that? Will
you give us any observations as to whether you think that
will be useful, helpful, or whether it will not be useful or
helpful, how it affects the FBI, how you visualize your
relationship to it in the future?

Mr. Kelley. I don't object to this, which is to some
extent an o&ersight within the Department of Justice under the
Attorney General,

Frankly, it just came out. I have not considered it
completely, but to the general concept, yes, I very definitely
subscribe.

Senator Baker. How would you feel about extending that
concept of government-wide operation, a national Inspector
General who is involved with an oversight of all of the
agencies of govefnment as they interface with the Ceonstitutional

protected rights of the individual citizen? Would you care
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to comment on .that, or would you rather save that for a while?

Mr. Kelley. I would like t? reserve tha£ one.

Senator Béker. I'm not surprised. Would you think about
it and let us know what you think about it?

Mr, Kelley. I will..

Senator Baker. All right. Mr. Chairmaﬂ, thank you very
much.

The Chairman. Senator Huddleston,.

: Senator Huddleston. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Kelley, you describe on page 4 the conditions that
existed when much of the abuée that we have talked about during
this inquiry occurred, indicating that the people within the
Bureau felt like they were inng what was expectéd.of them
by the President, by the Attorney General, the Congress and
the people of the United States.

Does not this suggest thatrthere has been a reaction
there to prevailing attitudes that might have existed in the
country because of certain circumstances rather than any
clear and specific direct instructions that might have been
received from proper authorities? And if that is the case,
is it possible in developing this charter, this guideline,
to provide for that kind of specific instruction?

Mr. RKelley. I think so, yes. I think that they can

logically be incorporated and that --

Senator Huddleston. You can see there would be a continui
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danger if ahy agency 1is 1ldft to simply react tg whatever the
attitudes ma§ be.at a speéific time in this country because ---

Mr. Kelley. Senator,; I don't contemplate it might be
a continuing danger, but it certainly would be. a very acceptabh]
guidepost whereby we can, in the event such a need seems
to arise, know wha£ we can do.

Senator Huddleston. Well, in pursuing the area which

Senator Hart .was discussing, that is whether or not we can

. provide sufiicient guidelines would replace a decision by the

court in determining what action might be proper and specific -
ally in protecting individual's rights, can't we also
provide the restrictions and guidelines and the various

techniques that might be used?

For -instance, supposing we do establish the fact, as
has already been done, that(informants are necessary and
desirable. 1iow do we keep that informant operating within the
proper limits so that he in fact is not violating individual
rights?

Mr. K2lley. Well, of course, much of the reliance must
be placed on the agent and.the supervision of the FBI to assure
that there is no infringement of rights.

Senator Huddleston. But ;his 35 an aware we've gotten
into some difficulty in the past. We have assumgd that the

particular action was necessary, that there was a present

threat that some intelligence programs should be initiated, but
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in many-cases it has goné beyond what would appear to have been
necessary to'have addressed the original threat.

How do we‘keep within the proper b;lance there?

Mr. Kelley. Well, .actually, it's just ébput like any
other offense. It is an invasion of the other individual's
right and it is by an officer and an FBI agent is an officer.
There's the possibility'of'criminal prosecution against him.

This is one which I think might flow if he counsels”
the informant.

Now insofar as his %nability to control the informant,

I don't suppose that would warrant prosecution, but there is
still supervisory controlﬂover that agent and over that
informant by insisting that control is exercised on a continuing
basis.

Senator Huddleston. It brings up an interesting point
as to whether or not a law enforcement agency.ought to be
very alert to any law violations of its owﬂ members‘or anyone
else.

If a White House official asks the FBI or someone to do
some;hing unlawful, the question seems to me to occur as to
whether or not that is not a violation that should be reported
by the FBI.

Mr. Kelley. I think that any violation which comes to
our attention should either be handled by us or the proper

authority.
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Senator Huddleston. But that hasn't been the case in the
past.
Mr. Kelley. Well, I don't know what you're referring
to but I would think your statement is éroper.
Senator Huddleston. Well, we cértainly'have evidence
of unlawful activity taking place in various p?ojects that
have been undertaken, which certainly were not brought to
light willingly by the FBI or by other law enforcement agencies)
The question that I'm really concerned about is .as
we attempt to draw a guideline and charters that would give
the Agency the best flexibility that they may neeq, a wide
range of threats, how do we control what happens Qithin each
of those actions to keep them from going beyond wha£

was intended to begin with?
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g 1 Mr. Kelley. You're still speaking of informants.

(=3 . R

g 2 . Senator Huddleston. Not only informants but the agents

g S themselves as they go into surveillance, wiretaps, or whatever
4 intelligence gathering techniques.
5 The original thrust of my‘questién was, even though we
6 may be able to provide guidelines of a broad nature, how do
7 we control the techniques that might be used, that intthemselves
8 might be used, that in themselves might be a serious violation

9 of the rights.

10 Mr. Kelley. Well, first, I don't know whether it's

11 germane to your question but I do feel that it should be pointed

E
% 12 out that the association to, the relationship between the
gv 13 informant and his agent handler is a very confiden£ial one,
14 and I doubt very seriously whether we could have any guide-
15 lines, where there might be an extension of any monitors here
16 because théreby you do have a destruction of tﬁat relationship
1% Insofar as the abtivifies of agents, informants or others
18 which may_be illegal, we have on many occasions learned of
g 19 violations of the law on the part of informants, and either
g
g 20 prosecuted ourselves, through the reporting of it to the
% 21 United States Attorney, or turned it over to the local authority.
2
g 22 We have done this on many a time, many occasions. Insofar
% 23 as our own personnel, we have an internal organization, the
g 24 Inspection Division, which reviews this type of activity, and
25 if there be any violation, yes, no question about it, we would
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pursue it to the point of prqsecution.

Senagor Huddleston. But it could be helped by periodic
review. :

Mr. Kelley. We do, on an annual baéis, review the
activities of our 59 offices through that same Inspection
Division, and they have a clear charge to go over this as well
as ‘other matters.

Senator Huddleston. Mr, Kelley, you pointed. out the‘
difference in the approaches when gathering intelligence, in
gathering evidence after a crime has been committed.

Would there be any advanfage, or would it be feasible to
attempt to separate these functions within the Agenéy, in the

departments, for instance, with not having a mixing of

gathéring intelligence and gathering evidence? Are the technig

definable and different?:
Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think they are compatible. I
see no objection to the way that they are now being handled
on a management basis. I think, as a matter of fatt, it is
a very fine association whereby the intelligence, stemming as
it does from a substantive violaﬁion, is a natural complement.
Senator Huddleston. Now, another area, the FBI furnishes
information to numerous government agencies.
Is this properly restricted and controlled at the present
time in your judgment as to just who can ask the FBI for

information, what kind of information they can ask for, and
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who might also be inclined to call the Director and ask him
to do specific things?

Could there be some clea;cué understanding as to whether
or not the Director would be obligated to undertake any such
project, that just anybody at the White House might suggest?

Mr. Kelley. 1It's very clear to me that any request must
come from Mr. Buchen's foice, and that it be, in any case,
wherein it is a reqﬁest for ac£ion, that it be followed with
a letter so requesting.

This has éome up before during the Watergate hearings, as
I think it has been placed very vividly in our minds, in
take care that you just don't follow the request of some
underling who does not truly reflect.the desire of the Presiden

Senator Huddleston. Just one more question about
techniques, aside from the guidelines of authority on broad
projects undertaken.

Would it be feasible from time to time in a .Congressional
o%ersight committee, would be able to discuss with the Departme
with the Bureau various techniques so that they could have
some input as to whether or not these actions are consistent
with the overall guidelines, to start with, and consistent
with the very protections?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I have already said .to.the
oversight committee of the Senate that so far as I can now

see, the only thing that would be withheld is the identity of
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it .
5 1 probably even more importantly, what restrictions can be put
N
Q
g 2 on the use 6f that information once it has been supplied by
§ 5 || the FBI? e -
4 Mr. Kelley. I think so, Senator.
5 ' Senator Huddleston. You think there are proper restrictidns
6 now?
i Mr. Kelley. I don't know that we can ourselves judge
8 in all cases whether or not there is good and sufficient reasorn
9 for an Agency to inquiry. I think that there should be a
10 very close delineation by the agencies as to what they're

11 going to ask for, .but I think that we do have sufficient rules

ol
2
< 12 that at least to us we are satisfied. !
]
g 13 Senator Huddleston. You're confident that the informatiomn
3
14 your agency supplies is not being misused, to the detriment

15 of the rights of any individuals.

16 Mr. Kelley. Senétor, I'm only confident in what I

17 do myself, I would say that I am satisfied.

18‘ Senator Huddleston. I was wondering whether some

19 inclusion ought to be made in whatever charter is made as to
20 who specifically can request, what limits ought to be ‘placed
21 on what the request, and what they can do with it after they

22 get it,

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

23 Mr. Kelley. Yes.
24 Senator Huddleston. I have some concern about the fact
25 that in intelligence gathering, you gather, you are just
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o 1 bound to gather a great deal of information about some
g .
N 3 .
g 2 individual that is useless as far as the intent of the intelli-
< .
é 3 gence gathering is concerned, but might be in some way embarrasf
4 sing or harmful to the individual, whether or not there's any
-5 effort to separate this kind of information out of a person's
6 file that is really initiated for a purpose, for a specific
Vi purpose unrelated to this information.
8 Is there any effort, or could any direction be given to

9 doing that?
10 Mr. Kelley. We would be very ha?py to work under the
11 guidelines or rules or anything else to purge material which

12 is extraneous, irrelevant, or for any other reason objection-

13 able.

WARD & PAUL

14 Senator Huddleston. And how about the length of time

15 that these files are kept in the agency?

16 Mr. Kelley. We are willing to work within that framework,
17 too.

18 Senator Huddleston. I think that might be done.

ig Now, I think in developing the chain of command, so to

20 speak, it certainly would be very difficult to prevent the
21 President of the United States from calling up the head of
29 the FBI or anyone else and discussing any law enforcement

23 problem he might so desire, and perhaps even give*directioh

24 to the agency.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 But how about that? What about White House personnel
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informants. We'}l discuss techniques, we'll discuss our
present activities. I think thigiis the only ﬁay that we can
exchange our opinions and get accomplished what you want to
accomplish and what I want to accomplish.

Sénator Huddleston. I feel that is an important aspect
of it because even though you have a charter thch gives broad
direction for all the guidelines and to the types of projects
that -enter into it, if we don't get down to specifics, such
things as how intelligence is to be collected, how evidence

is to be collected, what is done after it is collected, this

type of thing, it seems to me we are leaving a wide gap

again for the Bureau to assume that it has total instruction
and total permission to move in a certain directiog and go
beyond what is intended or what was authorized.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Director.

The Chairman. Senator Goldwater?

Senator Goldwater. Mr. Kelley, as part of the FBI
electronic surveillance of Dr. King, several tapes of
specific conversations, and later a composite King tape were
produced.

Are these tapes still in the possession of the FBI?

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir.

Senator Goldwater. Have they been reviewed by you?

Mr. Kelley. ©No, sir.

Senator Goldwater. Have they been reviewed by any of your
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staff, to your knowledge?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I think th;t they have been reviewed|.
I know that at least some have reviewed it within the area of
this particular section. There has been no review of them
gince I came to the FBI, I can tell you that.

Senator Goldwater. Would these tapes be available to
the Committee if tﬁe Committee felt they would like to hear
them?

Mr. Kelley. This, Senator Goldwater, is a matter which is
of, as I said before, some delicacy, and there would have to
be a discussion of this in an executive session.

The Chairman. I might say in that connection that the
Committee staff gave some consideration to this matter and -
decided that it would compound the original error for the
staff to review the tapes, because that would be a still
further invasion of privacy, and so the staff refrained from
insisting on obtaining the tapes, believing that it was
unnecessary, and quite possibly improper, in order to get at
what we needed to know about the King case.

So the staff did refrain, and for that reason the issue
never came to a head. I just wanted to lay that information
before the Senator.

Senator Goldwater. I realize that's a prerogative of
the staff, but it's also the prerogative:of the Committee if,

and I'm not advocating it, if we wanted to hear them to
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ourselves whether Mr. Hoover was off on a Wild.goose chase
or whether there was, in effect, some reason. Again, I am
not advocating it, I am merely asking a question. .They would
be available if the Committee took a vote to hear them and
decided on it.

Mr., Kelley. I don't think it would be within my'jﬁris-
diction to respond to this, Senator. It would have to be the
Attorney General.

Senator Goldwater. I see.

Now, are these tapes and other pfoducts of surveillance
routinely retained even after an individual ceased to be a
target of inquiry?

Mr., Kelley. 7They are retained usually for ten years.

Senator Goldwater. Ten years.

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir.

Senator Goldwater. What is the future value, if any,
to the Bureau of retaining such information?

Mr. Kelley. If there be guidelines that set out a
destruction or erasure,we will abide by it. We will, on those
occasions where we think that matters might come up within
that period of time which may need the reténtion of them, we
will express our opinion at that time, but other than that
we would be guided by guidelines.

Senator Goldwater. 1Is it your view that legitimate

law enforcement needs should outweigh privacy considerations
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°
i 1 with respect to retention of .such information, or do we need
2 2 the clear gdidelines on the destruction of thése materials
E 3 when the invesﬁigation purposes for whicb they were collected
4 have been served?
5 Mr. Kelley. We feel that there should be a good close
6 look at the retention of material, and we wouid of course like
7 to have an input. But we welcome consideration of this.
8 Senator Goldwater. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. Thank
9 you very much.
10 The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.
11 Senator Mondale?
J
E 12 Senator Mondale. Mr. Director, it seems to me that the
& .
g 13 most crucial question before the Congress is to accept the
2
14 invitation of the FBI to draw Congressionally imposed lines,

15 limits of authority so the FBI will know clearly what you can

16 and cannot do, so you will not be subject to later judgments,
17 and the guestion is, where should that line be drawn?
18 As you know, in 1924 when the FBI was created, and

19 Mr. Stone later became the Chief Justice, he drew the line at |
20 criminal law enforcement. He said that never again will we

21 go beyond the authority-imposed upon us to get into political

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

22 ideas. We will stay in the area of law enforcement.

23 Would you not think it makes a 'good deal of sense to
24 draw the guidelinés in a Qay that your activities are

25 restricted to the enforcement of the law, investigations of
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crime, investigations of conspiracies to comm{t crime rather
than to leaﬁe this very difficult to define and control area
of political ideas?

Mr. Kelley. I don't know whether I understand your last
statement of involving the area of political ideas. I'say that
I feel that certainly we should be vested and.should continue
in the field of criminal investigations as an investigatory
objective. These are conclusions, of course, which are based
on statutes ;n the so~called security field, national or
foreign.

These are criminal violations. I feel that they should
be in tandem. I feel, having worked many years in this
atmosphere, that'you have more ears and eyes and you have
more personnel working together, covering the same fields. .

I do not think there should be a separation of the intelligencgd
matters, because it is a concomitant. It naturally flows

from the investigation of the security matters and the
criminal.

Senator Mondale. Mr. Kelley, what Mr. Stone said was"
this, that the Bureau of investigation is not concerned
with political or other opinions of individuals. It is
concerned only with such conduct as is forbidden by the laws
of the United States. When the police system goes beyond
these limits, it is dangerods to proper administration of

justice and human liberty.
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Do.you object to that definition?

Mr. Keiley. I thinkrthat life has become much more
sophisticated %nd we have added to the so-called policeman's
area of concern some matters which were probably not as importa
at that time. I think that the fact that the FBI has been in
touch with the security investigations and the gathering of
intelligence is something which has proved to be at times
troublesome and given us great concern, but it is a viable,
productive procedure.

I don't know what Mr. Stone was thinking of entirely
of this course, but I can tell you about the procedure today.

Senator Mondale. You see, I think you recognize, if
that further step is taken, as you're recommending here, that
at that peint it becomes so difficult to guarantee, and in
fact, in my opinion, impossible to guarantee that we won't
see a recurrence of some of the abuses that we've seen in
the past, and I don't know how you establish any kind of
meaningful oversight on a function as nebulous as the one
you've just defined.

If the FBI possesses the authority.to investigate
ideas that they consider to be threats to.this nation's
security, particularly in the light of the record that we have
seen how that definition can be stretched to include practi-
cally everybody, including moderate civil rights leaders,

war dissenters and so on, how on earth can standards be develoq
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3 1 that would provide any basis for oversight?

|

8 ,

g S How can you, from among othe; things, be protected from

q .

§ 3 criticism later on that you exceeded yourlauthority or didn't

4 do something that some politician tried to pressure you into

5 doing?

6 Mr. Kelley. It might well be, Senator, tﬂat ten years

v from now a Director of the FBI will be seated here and will be
8 criticized for doing that which today is construed as very

9 acceptable.

10 Senator Mondale. Correct. And I have great sympathy

11 for the predicament the FBI finds itself in.

12 Mr. Kelley. And the Director.

13 Senator Mondale. And the Director especially, and that is

WARD & PAUL

14 why I think it's in the interest of the FBI to get these lines
15 || @S sharply defined as possible, so that when you are pressured
16 to do things, or when, after the fact, people with good 20/20
17 hindsight can criticize you or the Bureau, that you can say

18 | well, here are the standards that you gave us, and they specifig-
15 ally say this, and that is your answer. We have to live by

20 the law. If we don't define it specifically,it seems to me

21 that these excesses could reoccur, because I don't think it's
oo || Possible to define them, and the FBI is inevitably going to

53 be kicked back and forth, depending on personal notions of what

you should have done.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003
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25 Don't you fear that?
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Mr. Kelley. Not too much, Senator. I think we learned a )
great lesson‘by virtue of Watergate, the revelations that have
come up as a result of this Committee's inquiries, the fact
that I think that we have a different type of spirit today
in the Bureau, the fact that, as I said before. you came in,
that I think the Bureau is a matchléss organization, and they
are eager to do that which is vital and proper, and the fact
that we are getting a number of very fine young people in the
organization, people of the other ethnic backgrounds than we
had years ago. I think there is a greater understanding in
the Bureau today of what is the proper type of conduct.

We may not be able to project this on all occasions,
because we must equate this with the need and with our
experience, but if the precise guidelines be the goal, you're
going to have trouble. If, on the other hand, there be a
flexibility, I think that we can work very well within those
guidelines.

Senator Mondale. I think, as you know, I don't think
there is a better trained or higher professionally qualified
law enforcement organization in the world than the FBI. I
think we all agree it is superb. But the problem has been,
from time to time, that when you go beyond the area of
enforcing the law into the area of political ideas, that you
are subject to and in fact you leave the criminal field, you

get into politics. And that is where, it seems to me, that the
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great controversy exists, and where you are almost inevitably
going to be subjected to fierce criticism in the future, no
matter how you do it. Once you get into politics, you get

into trouble.

Mr. Kelley. I agree to that, and I point out that in almost

every branch of the government and in every part, as a matter

of fact, every segment of our society, there are some who deviate

from the normal course. I feel that within the Bureau there-is
less likelihood of this to happen, and I think that working
with you we can at least make some achievements that will be
significant. |

Now, whether it be lasting, I don't think so, but I
think we've made a good start. |

Senator Mondale. In your speech in Montreal on August
9th, you said we must be willing to surrender a small measure
of our liberties to preserve the great bulk of them.

Which liberties did you have in mind?

Mr. Kelley. Well, of course, this speech has been mis~-
understood many, many times.

Senator Mondale. Well, I want you to have a chance to
clear it up. - e

Mr. Kelley. All that was intended here was a restatement
of the approach which the courts historically have used in
resolving most issues of Constitutional importance, and its

recognition that rights are not susceptible to absolute
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1 || protection. 1It's a matter of balance. Even in.the Fourth

2 || Amendment, for example, which protects the right of privacy, it

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

3 does not prohibit searches and seizures. I mention, it only

4 i refers ﬁp those that are unreasonable.

5 : I came from the police fiedd. What is more restrictive
6 to more people than traffic regulation? But what would be

v more chaotic is of you did not have traffic regulation. We

8 do have to , in order to love in the complexities and

9 intri;acies of today's life, have to give up some of our

10 || rights.

11 Some may construe this as an extravagant statement. If it

12 || is os, I wish to say that I only was pointing out that there

WARD & PAUL

13 || has to be a balance.

14 Senator Mondale. So that when you say we have to give -
15 up some liberties, or as you just said, some rights, what you
16 | mean -- let me ask. Let me scratch. that and ask again, you

17 have to give up some tights. Which rights would you have us

18 give up?

1é Mr. Kelly. Well, under the Fourth Amendment you would
20 | have the right for search and seizure.

o1 Senatof Mondale. You wouldn't give up the Fourth Amend-

29 ment right.

23 Mr, Kelley. Oh, no not the fight.
24 Senator Mondale. What right do you have in mind?
25 Mr. Kelley. The right to be free from search and seizure.
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Senator Mondale. There's no such right in the Consti-
tution. You can hgve such seizures, but they ﬁust be.reasonable,
under court warrant.

Did you mean to go beyond that?

Mr. Kelley. That's right.

Senator Mondale. That you should be ablé to go beyond
that?

Mr. Kelley. No, no. I do not mean that we should ever
go beyond a Constitutional right guarantee.

Senator Mondale. Well, would you say, Mr. Kelley, that
that sentence might have been inartful in your speech?

Mr. Kelley. I said that if it was misunderstood, I
made a mistake, because I should never make a statément which 4
yes, it was inartful.

Senator Mondale. I think I know about your record in
law enforcement well enough to tell you that I think you were
saying something different, that it was taken to mean something
different than I think you intended.

What you are saying is that in the exercise of your law
enforcement powers, the rights of individuals is determined
by the laws and the courts, but the courts, in the handling
of thosé-issues, have to balance rights and other values.

That's what you're essentially -saying, is that correct?

Mr. Kelley. Senator, I ought to have you write my

speeches so that I don't have any misunderstandings. I didn't
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understand that to be at the time anything that was unusual.
I have to admit that maybe I made a mistake.

Senator Moﬁdale. What you are saying in effect is that
in effect, the rights: of the American peéple can be determined
not by the Director of the FBI but by the courts and by the
law.

You meant that.

Mr. Kelley. Indeed, yes, sir.

Senator Mondale. All right.

Thank you.
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The Chairman. Senator Hart.

Senatoi of Colorado. Mr. gelley, in response to
a question by Seﬁaotr Mondale, one.of his first questions about
laying down guidelines, it seems to me what you were saying was
we could work ﬁogether, That is to say the Bureau and the
Congress, lay down guidelines that would not un;easonably
hamper you from investigations of crime control in the
country.

But I think implicit in his guestion was also an area
that you didn't respond to, and that is how do you, what kind
of guidelines do you lay downvto protect you and the Bureau
from political pressure, the misuse of the Bureau by political
figures, particularly in the White House?

And we've had indications that at least two of your
predecessors, if not more, obwiously were corrupted and Mr.
Gray was under great pressure from the White House to use
the facilities af the Bureau and their capabilities to accomplijsh
some plititcal end.

Well, it seems to me you were arguing in favor of fewer
restrictions so you could get on with your job, but that is
not what Senator Mondale and the rest of us are interested in.

What .Kindof restrictions can we lay down to pfotect you
from political pressures? I'd be interested in that sign of the

coin, if you would.

Mr., Kelley. I would welcome any guidelines which would
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protect me or any successor from this type of thing. I think
that would be splendid. I have not reviéwed tﬁe guidelines
as prepared to the present date by the Department. It might
be that they are well defined in there. 'But I welcome any
qonsideration of such directives,.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Do you think this is a problenp

Mr. Kelley. No, sir, not with me.

Senator Hart of Colo;ado. Do you think that it has been
a problem for the people that preceded you?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Senator Hart of Colqraéo. And that's a problem the
Congress ou§ht to address?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Senator Hart of Colorado. The Committee received a
letter from the Department of Justice a couple of days, the
Assistant Attorney General asking our cooperation in carrying
out the investigation or their efforts to review the investi-
gation conducted by the FBI into the death of Martin Luther
King, Jr., in order to determine whether that investigation
should be re-~opened. They asked our cooperation, thev asked
for our transcripts, the testimony before the Committee, all
material provided to the Committee by the FBI which relates
to Dr. King and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference.

I guess my question is this: Why is the Justiée Depart-

ment asking this Comnittee for FBI files?
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Mr. Kelley. I don't think ﬁhey're asking forrfiles.

I think they're asking for what testimony was given by
witnesses whose testimony has not been given up. I don't know.
Senator Hart of Colorado. I'll quote it. "Agd all

material provided to the Committee byrthe FBI which relates
to Dr. King and the Southern Christian Leadership Conference."

I repeat the question. Why is the Justice Department
asking this Committee for material provided to us by the
FBI?

Mr. Kelley. Frankly, I don't know, Do you mind if T
just ask ~-

(Pause)

Mr. Kelley. I am informed, and I knew this one.
Everything that was sent to you was sent through them. Did
they have a copy also? Yes,rthey had a retained copy. I
don't know why.

Senator Hart of Colorado. So there's nothing you
brovided us that's not available to the Justice Departﬁent?

Mr., Kélley. That's right.

Senator Harf of Colorado. And you can't account for why
an official of the Justice Department would ask this Committee
for your records?

Mr. Kelléy. No, sir.

Senator Iart of Colorado. You released a statement on

Hovember the 18th of '74 regarding the FBI's. counter-intelligend
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program and you said you made a detailed_study\of COINTELPRO
activities aﬁd reached the following conclusions, and I quote:

"The purpose of these counter-intelligence programs was
to prevent dangerously and potentially deadly acts against
individuals, organizations and instituéions both public
and private across the ﬁnited States."

Now we had an FBI informant in the other day before this
Committee and he stated he told the FBI on a number of
occasions he planned violent acts against black people in
groups. And yet, he said few, if any, inséances in which the
FBI actually prevented violence from taking place.

How does his testimony square with your statement that
I have quoted? ’

Mr. Kelley. It doesn't, and I don't knéw if any of
his statements contrary to what we have said is the truth.

We don't subscribe to what ﬁe said. We have checked into it
and we know of no instances where, for example, 15 minutes
and that type of thing has been substantiated.r

Senator Hart of Colorado. You'ré saying the testimony
he gave us under oath was not accqrate?

Mr, Kelley. Right.

Senator Hart of Colorado. You also said in that statement,
and I quote: "I want to assure you that Director Hoover did

not conceal from superior authorities the fact that the FBI

was engaged in neutralizing and disruptive tactics against
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revolutionary and violence-prone groups,

Now tﬂe Committee has received testimony that the New
Left COINTELPRd programs was not in fact told to higher
authorities, the Attorney Gereral and Congress.

Do you have any information in this regard?

I know in that statement you cite onw or two instances,
but in terms of the bulk of COINTEL programs, the record
seems to date at least to be clear that there was not systematile
information flowing upward through the chain of command to
Director Hoover's superiors?

Mr. Kelley: May I ask that I be given the opportunity
to substantiate that with documentation?

Senator Hart of Colorado. -Sure.

Mr.. Kelley: Or respond to it.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Dorector Kelley, just in
passing, do you agree with the statement made by President
Ford that those responsible for harassing and trying to destroy
Dr. Rﬁng should be brought to justice.

Mr. Kelley. Those who directly responsible and upon whcse orders-
the activities were taken responsible. I don't know if he intended to say
that, but if he did not, I would say that it would be more proper. Insofar
as my own opinion is concerned, that it be centered on those who said
to do it and those who are responsible,

I. took the responsibility for any sucﬁ program and I

don't expect that those under me would be not acting in
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aqh§6 1 accordance with what they think is.proper and may even have
g 2 some reservétion, but they do it on my orders. I accept that
E 3 responsibility;
4 T think that it should rest on those who instructed that
5 that be done.
6 Senator Hart of Colorado. But you agree th@t the people
7 who give the orders should be brought to Jjustice.
8 Mr. Kelley. I do.
9 The Chairman. Aren't they all dead?
10 Mr. Kelley. No.
11 The Chairman. Not quite?
g 12 Mr. Kelley. Mot quite;
P
% 13 Senator Hart of Colorado. That's all, Mr. Chairman.
3
14 The Chairman. Thank you, Senator.
15 Director Kelley, in the Committee's review of the
16 || COINTELPRO program and other political involvements of the
17 FBI, it seems to me that we have encountered two or three
18 || basic questions.
19 Since the investigation ;s over insofar as the Committee
20 || 1s concerned, we're now turning our attention to remedies for
o] || tie future, what I would think would be our constructive

29 || legislative work, it is very important that we focus on what

o3 | we learned in that investigation.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 And one thing that we have learned is that Presidents of

25 the United States have from time to time ordered the FBI to
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~s$ 7 1 obtain for them certain kinds of information by exercising the
o - , .
N .
g 2 necessary surveillance to obtain .and to have a purely
g S political character, that they simply wanted to have for their
4 I own personal purposes.
) I think that you would agree that that is not a proper
6 function of the FBI, and you agree.
7 Yet it's awfally difficult for anyone in the FBI,
8 including thé Director, to turn down a President of the United
9 States i1f he receives a direct order from the President. It

10 is always possible, of course, to say no, and if you insist,
11 I will resign. But that puts a very hard burden on any man

12 serving in your position, particularly if the President puts

WARD & PAUL

13 a good face on the request and makes it sound plausible or

14 even invents scme excuse. It is alwavs easy for him to say,

15 you know, I am considering Senator wWhite for an importani‘

16 position in my administration, and I need to know more about

17 his activities, particularly of late. I've had some cause
18 | for concern and I want to be certain -that there is nothing in

19 his record that wouid later embarrass me, and I just want you

20 || to keep careful track of him and report to me on what he's

21 been doing lately.

22 It's difficult for you to sa? back to the President, Mr.

23 President, that's a very questionable activity for the FBI,

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

o4 and I frankly don't believe that you've given me the real

25 reason why you want this man followed. I think his opposition
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ﬂs% 3 1 to your current policy is politically embarrassing to you and
~ . .
g 2 you want to get something on him. .
E 5 I mean, you know, the Director can hardly talk back that
4 way, and I'm wondering what we cauld do in the way of protecting
5 your office and the FBI from political exploitation in this
6 basic charter that we write.
7 Now, I want your suggestions, but let's begin with one
8 or two of mine. I would like your response.‘
9 If we were to write into the law that any order.given you

10 either by the President or by the Attorney General should be
11 | transmitted in writing and should clearly state the objective
12 and purpose of the request and that the FBI would maintain

13 those written orders and that furthermore they would he

WARD & PAUL

14 available  -to any oversight committee of the Congress. If the
15 joint committee on intelligence is established, that committee
16 would have access to such a file,

17 So that the committee itself would be satisfied that

18 | orders were not being given to the FéI that were improper or
19 unlawful.

20 What would you think of writing a pfovision of that kind
21 into a charter for the FBI?

22 Mr., Kelley. I would say writing into the law any order

23 issued by the President that is a request for action by the

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

24 Attorney General should be in writing, is certainly, in my

25 -opinion, is a very plausible solution. I'm sure that in
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contemplation of this there would be some that will say yes
or some that will say no, but I think we could define an
area where you are trying to cure the abuées and we could
do that.

Now as to the availability to any oversight committee

of Congress, I would say generally that I certainly would have

no objection to this, but I again, there may be some request
for something éf high confidentiality that the Presidept might
put in writing such as some national or foreign security
matter.

I would like to have such a consideration be given a
great deal of thoﬁght and that the oversight cormittee review
be conditioned with thaf possibility. I don't think it would
present a problem.

I have said previously that I feel I can discuss every-
thing except the identity of the informants to the oversight
committee. I welcome that.

The Chairman. ﬁell, that has been of course the way we
proceeded with this Committee. It has worked pretty well,

I think.

Now Senator Goldwater brought up a guestion on the

Martin Luther Xing tapes. I would like to pursue that question

If these tapes do not contain any evidence that needs

to be preserved for ongoing criminal investigations, and since

e

Dr. King has long since been violently removed from the sceneg,
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why are they preserved? Why aien't they sinply destroyed?

Is there a problem that we can help through new law to enable
the FBI to remove from its files so much of this iﬁformation
that is has collected that it is no longgr needed or may”hever
have connected the person with any cfiminal activity?’ And
vet, all of that information just stays there in the files
vear after year.

vThat can we do? How can a law be changed? If that's
not the problem, then what is? hy are these tapes still down
there at the FBI?

Mr. Kelley. Well, of course, we do have the rule that
they are maintained ten years. HWow why the rule is your
question and why right now are thef maintained? Since we
do maintain everything since the inquiry has started and until
that's lifted, we can't destroy anything.

I would say that this is a proper area for guidelines

some flexibility and I know that's a broad statement but there
might be some areas wherein that the subject of the investigatioﬁ
hinself méy want them retained because it shows his innocence.

I think yvou have to deliberate this very carefully, but
it can he done and we afé willing to be guided by those
rulgs;

The Chairman., Let me ask you this. The FBI is conducting

thousands of investigations every year on possible appointees
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to Federal positions. As a matter of fact, thé'only time I
ever see an FBI agent is when he cémgs around and flashes his
badge and asks me a guestion or two aboﬁt'what I know of Mr,
so and so, who's being considered for.an executive officé.

And we have a very brief copvefsation in which ‘I tell him that
as far as I know, he's a loval and patriotic citizen, and that
is about the extent of it.

Then when this file is completed and the person involved
is either appointed or npt appointéd, what happens to £hat
£ile? I know it's full of all kinds of gossip because it is
in the nature of the investigation to go out to his old
neighborhoods and talk to everybody who might have known him.

What happens to the file? Is that just retained forever?

Mr. kelley; We have some capability of destroying some
files and they are rather lengthy insofar as retention. Ve
have some archival rules which govern the retention of mateial
and is'developed in cases involving certain members of the
Executive Branch of the government.

I see no reason why this would not be a proper area
for consideration of legislation,

The Chairman. Can-you give me any idea of how much —-
do you havg records that would tell us how mﬁch time and money
is being spent by the FBI just in condﬁcting these thousands
of routine investigations on possible Presidential appointments

to Federal offices?
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Hr. Kelley. I feel confident we can get it. I do not
have it now, but if you would likesto have the annual cos£
for the investigation of Federal appoinfees -

The Chairman. Yes. Plus, you kngy, élus any other
information that would indicate to us what proportion of the
time and effort of the FBI was absorbed in this kind of
activity.

Mr. Kelley. I can tell you it is relatively small, hut

approximate expanse.

The Chairman. I wish you would do that because this is
a matter we need m&re information about. And when you supply
that data to the Committee, would you also supply the number
of such'in§est;gations each year?

You know, I don't expec£ you to dgo back 20 or 25 years,
but give usia good idea of the last few years. For exanple,
enough to give us an ideé of how much time and how broad the
reach of these investigations may be.

Mr. Kelley. Through '70?

The Chairman. That would 5e sufficient, I would think.

The other matter that is connected to this same subject
that I would like your best judgment on is whether these
investigations could not be limited to offices of éensitivity.
That is to say where legitimate national security interest might

be involved so that there is a reason to make a close check on
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past associations, attitudes and expressions of belief.

I have often wondered whethe} we couldn't eliminate
routine Federal offices that are not particularly sensitive
in +he national security sense from the reach of these FEI
checks.

And so when you respond to the series of questions, I
wish you would include the offices that are now covered by
such checks and give us an idea of how far down into the
rederal bureaucracy this extends.

Could you do that?

Mr. Kelley. Yes, sir,

The Chairman. Fine.

Now there is a vote. The vote always comes just at
the wrong éime, but Mr. Schwa;z wants to ask you some aaditional
questions fof tﬁe record, and there may be other questions,
too that would be posed by the staff, after which I will ask
Mr. Schwarz to adjourn thg heérings. It looks like we're going
to be tied up on the floor with votes.,

But before I leave I want to thank you for your testimony,
lir. Xelley, and to express my appreciation to.you for the

way you have cooperated with the Committee in the course of

[
ot
0

investigation during the past months.
Mr. Kelley. Thank you.
The Chairman. And I hope, as you do, that as a result

of the work of the Committee we can write a generic law for
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the FBI that will help to remedy'many of the problems we'll
encounter in the future.

Thank you.
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Mr. Schwarz. M;. Kelley; I'll try to be very brief.

On page 5 qf your - -statement —-l

Mr. Kelley. What?

Mr. Schwarz. On page 5 of your statement, the third
;ull paragraph, you said the following, and I wduld like then
to question about what you said. "We must recognize that
situ;tions have occurred in the past and will arise in the
future where the Government may well be expected to depart from
its traditional role, in the FBI's case, as an investigative
and intelligence~gathering agency, and take affirmative steps
which are needed to meet an imminent threat to human life or
property.”

Now, by that you mean to take what kind of steps in wheat
kind of situation?

And can you give some concrete examples under your general
principles statement?

Mr. Kelley. I think that Mr. Adams addressed himself to
that the other day, where you have an extremist who is an
employee at the waterworks, and he makes a statement that he's
going to dorsomething which is devastating to the city, and you
have no way to attack this under the ordinary procedures, and
so therefore you must take some steps to meet that imminent
threat to human life or property.

Mr. Schwarz. So let us take that case as a test of the

principle. You are saying the extremist has said he is going
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to do something to the waterworks, poison it or something, and
he is on the way down there with the poison in.his car.

Is that the presumption?

Mr. Kelley. We hadn't gone that faf, but all right, you
can extent it.

Mr. Schwarz. All right, now, in that caSe you have the
traditional law enforcement £ool, which is the power of arrest.
Mr. Kelley. Not under probable cause where he has not
gone down there. The hypothetical we gave was one where he had

not taken any overt acts in perpetration of this.

Mr. Schwarz. Well, if he hasn't taken any overt acts,
are you then in what you would cali in imminent threat of
human life or property?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Mr. Schwarz. How so? Unless he has taken an overt'acﬁ3
to buy the poison or to get in the car with the poison, there
is not by definition any threat to life or property.

Mr. Kelley. Mr. Schwarz, I've been around in this business-
a long time. I've-heard a number of threats which were issued,|
and they thereafter materialized into actions. I don't .think -t
take these threats as being empty ones, because so many times
they have been acted upon.

I was criticized one time when there was a threat made to
kill me, and it was said later on, it's not rhetoric, it's

not rhetoric to me, because when they say they're going to
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kill me, that just means one thing.

Mr. Schwarz. But I'm not disagreeing withlyou.

Mr. Kelley; But you are disagreeing with me. You're saying
on the basis of experience that you cannof detect a possible
threat. That's the whole area of concern that we have here, whg
we don't lose the capability of doing somethiné. We don't
say we should initiate ourselves. We say that we should go to
the Attorney General. We do not subscribe to the idea that
we should act independently because maybe we don't have the
judicial review, the capability of determining, but we do
think that we should report it and thereafter see what can
be done.

Mr. Schwarz. Well, have you changea in the coﬁrse of
our discussion the standard on page 5.

On page 5 you're talking about an imminent threat.

Mr. Kelley. Yes.

Mr. Schwarz. And I hear you now as saying a possible
threat.

Mr. Kelley. An imminent possible threat.

Mr. Schwarz. An imminent possible threat. All right.

Now, would a fair standard for either action, other than
arrest, I don't know what you have in mind, but something to
prevent the person from carrying out his activities, other
than arrest, for insténce, what is ah example of what you have

in mind?

re ;
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° 1 Mr. Kelley. Removing him from his position or whatever
8 .
S ,
g 2 is necessary in order to make it impossible or at least as
g 3 impossible as possible to perpetuate this thing.

4 Mr. Schwarz. You mean have him lose his job or --

5 Mr. Kelley. I don't know what it would be.

6 Mr. Schwarz. Isolate him in some fashion.

7. Mr. Kelley. In some fashion perhaps.

8 Mr. Schwarz. Now, for such activity and for opening

9 an investigation into & domestic group, could you live with

10 % a standard which said you would have to have an immediate
11 threat that someone was likely to commit a serious federal
12 crime involving violence?

13 Mr. Kelley. I think that this thing could be worked out

WARD & PAUL

14 so that there could be an adequate basis for an evaluation.
15 Mr. Schwarz. So those words, without trying to commit
16 you entirely to them, do not seem to you to depart far from
17 what you think would be an acceptable standard.

18 Mr. Kelley. Well, an imminent, immediate threat might
1§ be, by virtue of the word "immediate® that he's going to

20 do it the next minute. In that case it may be necessary for
21 you to, not with the presence or the possibility,\not able
22 to do anything except put him under arrest or anything.

23 Mr. Schwarz. Of course, of course.

24 And nobody would at all disagree with that kind of action.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 Mr. Kelley. I don't think they would either.
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Mr. Schwarz. But on the question, let's take the opening
of an investigation into a domestic group.

Is it basiéally consistent with practicality to make the
test immediate threat of a serious Federai crime involving
violence? -

Mr.Kelley. To open a domestic security cése.

Mr. Schwarz. Yes.

Mr. Kelley. It appears to me that this is a terrorist
activity, in effect. We certainly have terrorist activities
under our jurisdiction as a threat against the United States.

Mr. Schwarz. Now, are there other circumstances where
it is justifiable to open an investigation of the domestic
group where you do not have an immediate threat of §erious
federal crime invelving violence?

Mr. Kelley. Oh, I think there are other criteria, and
they have been well defined as to what is the possible
opening, the basis for a possible opening. We haven't been
discussing that, we have been discussing particular instances,
but there are other criteria that are used, yes.

Mr. Schwarz. What would the other criteria be?

Mr. Kelley. Well, the possible statutory violations
over which we have jurisdiction are, generally speaking, the
most used of thebasis, and then you have, of course, some
intelligence investigations which should, of course, be of

short duration. If there is no showing of this into action
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or a viable intent.

Mr. Schwarz. So that's what you're lookiﬁg for in the
intelligence in&estigation?

Mr. Kelley. . By intelligence investigation, yes, you
are looking to prevent.

Mr. Schwarz. And what you are looking to.pfevent, and
what you're looking to find is a likelihood of action combined
with an intent to take an issue?

Mr. Kelley. And the capability.

Mr. Schwarz. And the capability.

All right. I just have two other lines, Mr. Kelley, and
I appreciate very much your time.

‘Mr. Kelley. That's all right.

Mr. Schwarz. Assuming a legitimate investigation has -
been started into a domestic intelligence matter, is it legiti-
mate for the FBI, in addition to obtﬁining information that
relates to what we've just been talking about, the likelihood
of violent action, is it also legitimate for the FBI to
collect, A, retain, B, disseminate, C, information concerning
let's say the sex life of a person on the one hand, and the
political viéews of a person on the other?

Mr. Kelley. I think, Mr. Schwarz, that this is just what
many of our problems and perhabs the guidelines can define
this type of thing. I think probably you will agree that

within the determination of the deviations possibly of sex
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lives, there might be something that is relevant. I would say
ordinarily it's not. And so far as political §iews, yes, I
think that this could be, if he is espousing some cause or
some view that advocates violence or the Qverthrow of the
government.

Mr, Schwarz. Would those be the two limits on political
views? |

Mr. Kelley. What?

Mr. Schwarz. Would those be the only limits on political
views that you think are okay to collect, advocants of violence
or advocants of overthrow?

Mr. Kelley. Well, I don't think because he's a Democrat
or a Republican ‘it would be anything that would be aamaging,
but it might on the other hand counter the report that he's
a member of some other organization.

Mr. Schwarz. Is the standard you used on collection of
sex life information, might be relevant? I suppose anything
might be relevant, but don't you think that as a function of
balance, it has to have a high degree of relevance before it's
justifiable to collect that kind of information on American
citizens who are not suspected of having committed crimes?

Mr. Kelley. Insofar as doing it presently, it has been
included in some reports as a result of the requirement that
that is what is required by our rules, thaé when a person

reports something to us, we do a report of the complaint. Insoj

820 Page 76
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as a determination by guidelines that might be prepared later,
I think that we can certainly deliberate on this to see whether
or not this is éomething we should retain, and we would not
object to anything reasonable in that regard.

Mr. Schwarz. I just have one final question.

Taking the current manual and trying to uﬁderstand its
applicability laid against the facts in the Martin Luther King
case, under Section 87 there is a -~ permission is granted to
open investigations of the infiltration of non-subversive
groups, and the first sentence reads: "When information is
received indicating that a sﬁbversive group is seeking to
systematically infiltrate and contrxol a non-subversive group
or organization, an investigation can be opened." |

Now, I take it that is the same standard that was used
in opening the investigation of the Southern Christian Leadersh
Conference in the 1960s, so that invéstigation could still be
open today under the FBI manual, the current FBI manual.

Mr. Kelley. We are interested in the infiltration of
clearly subversive groups into non-subversive groups inasmuch
as this is a ploy that is used many times, and héving infil-
trated, they then get control, and they have a self-laundered
organization which they can use, and not, certainly, to the

benefit of the country.

Mr. Schwarz. But is the answer to my question yes, that

under that standard, the SCLC investigation could still be
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opened today?

Mr. Kelley. I think so.

Mr. Schwarz. All right, then, just one final question.

Do you agree that special care needs to be taken not only
of the standards for initially openingggﬁ investigation of a
group, but perhaps extra care needs to be taken when the investil-
gation goes beyond the initial target group to individuals
or people who come into contact with it?

Mr. Kelley. I don't know if I agree with that entirely. If

you mean that we go into the non-subversive group, -that we

then investigate peopde in that non-subversive group, not the

infiltrators, but the non, that we conduct a lengthy investigation

of them withoﬁt any basis for doing so other than that they
are in an infiltrated group, I would likely have said -- but
off the top of my head I would say probably that's not necessary
Mr. Schwarz. Thank you very much.
Mr. Smothers. Just a couple of very brief lines of
inquiry, Mr. Kelley.
I think that the questions of the Chief Counsel was
raising is one that goes further into your statement, when you
talk about the difficulty of setting out the line between

intelligence gathering and law enforcement kinds of functions..

Nevertheless, though, I think that yoﬁ have made an effort,
indeed, the Bureau's organizational scheme reflects iy ¢ . i

to distinguish some of this has been made.
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5 effort, and looking strictly at what we have been calling the
Domestic Intelligence, is it your.view that the retention of
4 this function in the Bureau is critical to the Bureau's

5 law enforcement position? .
6 Mr. Kelley. My personal opinion is that the Bureau does
" a splendid job in this area. I feel further that the background
8 of criminal investigatory activities and experiences which |

9 all counterintelligence people have is very helpful. It is help-

ful not only in gathering knowledge and experience, it also

10
11 enters into this field, a person with a broad understanding
é 12 of the rights and privileges, and you don't have so much that
é 13 spy type, that cloak and dagger, that very, very secret type
; 14 of an operation.
15 I subscribe to the present system heartily.
16 Mr. Smothers. Would it be of assistance to your mission
17 if within the Bureau guidelines were established that
18 effectively limited access or controlled dissemination of
g io the intelligence product? In other words, if we had a
é 0 situation where the intelligence product is criticgl to assist
% 01 the law enforcement effort, I don't think there's any question
E o5 that there should be access to it.
g 03 Isn't our problem one of controlling the use of that
é 04 intelligence product and preventing the kind of murky crossing
i P of lines there with the information legitimately needed for

»
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law enforcement? . >

Mr. Kelley. There<is always a problem whén there is wide
dissemination, because that just numerically increases_the
possibility of misuse, abuse or slander,ilibel, or anything
of that matter, and I think that it would be well worthwhile
to review the dissemination rules to make them'subject to
¢close guidance in the guidelines that we're speaking of.

Mr. Smothers. Let me just raise one final area with you.

We talked a littie bit about, or a question was raised about
the investigation now being conducted by the Justice Department
regarding the improper actions on the COINTELPRO, aﬂd the
King case in particular.

As we look at allegations of impropriety by y&ur personnel}
I think it would be helpful for our record here to have some
insight into the procedure the Bureau would normally follow.

What does the Bureau do when you get an allegation that
an agent or admiﬁistrative official in the Bureau has behaved
improperly?

Is an investigation conducted internally, or is it
routinely referred to the Justice Department?

Mr. Kelley. There may be a revision in this type of
procedure as a result of the establishment of the Council for
Professional Responsibility. At present it would be in the
great majority of the cases turned over to our Investigative

Division for investigation. There might, on some unusual
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occasion, be a designation of .a special task force made up,
perhaps, of division heads.r That is most unli#ely, but it is
handled internaily at present.

Mr. Smothers. Would these internal determinations be
reviewed by Justice, or do you think that is a necessary
step?

I guess what we are searching for here is, first of all,
I think you answered that, well, to what extent does the
Bureau police itself, and then secondly, is the Department of
Justice involved in the police determinations?

For instance, what if the Attorney General disagreed with
the assertion that only the higher up officials who ordered
the action against King should be the subject of in&estigation
and maybe prosecution?

How does the interplay work there between you and Justice?

Mr. Kelley. We do report to the Attorney General those
activities which we construe as improper or possibly. illegal.
There is a possibility that the Department, having been advised
of the situation, might take it on their own to do thgir own
investigating, and €his is something that we feel is a
decision to be made only rather rarely, because we feel we
have within our own organization sufficient capability to
handle that. But we do not protest it. It is handled
independently of us.

Mr. Smothers. Thank you.
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1 That is all I have. ) ™~

2522

2 Mr. Schwarz. Thank you.

Phone (Area 202) 544-6000

3 (Whereupon, at 12:12 o'clock p.m., the Committee recessed

4 subject to the call of the Chair.)
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Fif PINSOTON FBI
T0 FBI MIAMI PPIOPITY
LZGAL ATTACHT MEXICO GITY PRIO™ITY -

: b sogh G 79 .

UNCLAS
O ‘ . 0
VISIT OF SE"ATE SELECT COMMITTER OY IMTRELLIGFNCE (SSCI) STAFF

TO MIAMI FIZLD OFFINT APD LEGAT MEXICO CITY RFGARPTIYG DPUG
TMFQFCEMENT AGERCY (DEA) .

THE S8CI IS CONDUCTING 4 STUNY OF THEW DEA IN CONMECTION
UITH THY COMMITTE™'S ROLE I OVRWRRIGHT OF C7RTAIN PORTION® OF
NEA BUPGTET, PPIMARILY, THT COMMITTER IS IMTERESTED IN
DETWPMIVi?G THF POL% OF TH% DEA I" THE IMTELLISENCT COMMUNITY.
EECI CHAI®MAY BIPCH ?AYH HAS PZQUTSTED THE FBI TO ASSIST TH
THE COMMITTI®E"S STURY BY PROVINING BRIFFINGS TO STAFF MEMBEPS
?FGA“DI?G FBI/NEA RTLATIOUSHIPS, I HAVE AGRECD TO ASSIST THE
FOMMITT®= I¥ ITS STURY. AS SUCH, YCU APF TO PROVIDE BRIEFINGS
I0 TH< COMMITIZE STAFF RTGARTIVG 0U™ PELATIOMSHIPC wITH DEp,

b2 }?/ 2 /%

SEAnanD:1225NDExED
SERIALIZED ___FILED

{ FEB 211880

Sh 0l
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THE COMMITTEE wOULR ALSO LIX™ ITS STAFF MEMBERS TO RE
GWVE?ALLY RPIEFFD ON THT MIAMI TFIWLD OFFICE FEI PROGRAM.
THEY ARZ PPIMAPILY INTFRSSTRD I THE PRIORITITS AND FCI
THPRATS I MIAMI, THE STAFF IS ALSO INTEPRETFD IN ACAUIRPING
IMFOTMATION FEGAPDINEG THT POLT AMD FUNCTIONS OF oUPR
LF¥GAT I™ MEXIZC CITY. ACCORRI™GLY, B¥ PREPATID TO PROVIDI
A BPIFFIMG 07 THOSI MATTERS.

FO™ Y0P INFO™MATIO™, THT STAFY MTMBERS wHO 'wILL BE
TPAVELI¥E TO YOUP FACILITI®® APT DEINNIS P, SHATON oND
THOMAS CONMOLLY. APDAﬁGEWZﬂTS ALPTADY HAVE BEE! MAPE T0
HAV® THT "MIAMI FIELD OFFICE BRIEF MTSgme, SHATOY AND
COMIOLLY 0> F®ZmNARY 27, 1929, AT 2:39 P.M. THY COMMITIZE
HAS BERD ADVISED THAT wWILLIAM 7, PETTLTS, ASAC MTAMI, WILL
CONTUCT THT ™ IEFIYVG.

IT I8 OUDVUﬂ?EDSTANDIWG TH2T THE STAT® TEPARNTMENT HAS
CAELZEP THE U, &, "M3ASCY IW [ITXICO CITY ?0 ATVICT THEM OF
THT STAFT MEMBRERS VISIT TO DTA ALD FBI PERSOM™TL., THE
COMMITTTT INPIGATRER IT wOULD LIKT TO VISIT wITH OUP LEGAT
Of THY MO™NINE OF FERTUAPY 23, OP SOMETIME OM WT3RUARY 25, 1988.
LFEAT MEXICO CITY SHOULD BY AVAILABLE FOR GRIEFINGS ON ONE
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PAGE THPEE DE HQ #@41 UMCLAS
OF THOSE TwQ "~TwS, IT IS SUGGESTED THAT LEGAT MEXICO CITY
CONTACT ""waRD HEATH, REGIOMAL DIPECTOFR, DZA, MEXICO CITY,
WHC IS “00™DINATING DEA'S MEETINGS wITH STAFF IN ORDER TO
TOTIFY COMMITTEY® THAT IMFOPMATIO™ THGARDING F31 BRIEFING
SHOULD BE OBTAI™ED BY TH™Y TH™OUGH DEA.

FO= vou~™ apnITIONAL INFOTMATIOP, STAFF M™YIRERE »ILL BE
ACCOMPAZIED BY DAVID MRLOCIC, COTGRYSSIOTAL AFTAIRS OFFICE,

YAl M, MTLOCIC, HOWEVEIR, wILL NOT ATITTT RDR

-4

2NITRINGS.

BOTH STAFF PERSOHS ART CLTAPID TO "¥07IVI CLASTIFIZID
IMEQTMATION UP TC TOP &ncreET, WHILT YOU SHOULD REIESPOXT
FOLLY, Yo SHepL™ »QT pIlecues THT DRETAILS OF OMGOIUG
IFYCSTIEATINYS QO POQUILF IRFOPMATION WHICH 'ILL COMPTROMISE
INFomrmaTIc,n

SUTTL. PTSULT® OF RPIFFI¥G TO PEACH FBI HIEADRUARTERS LY
TOB THW 2AY AFTIER SCH?DULT? BPIFFIIG,

PURSTIONS YOU MAY HAVE ~TG47™HIMG THIS MATTER SHOULD 27

NITTSTEN TO 84 CHRISTOPHUE™ MAZTFLLA! LEGAL LIAISON/

SOMEMESSINAL ATFFAINS MWIT, F3I HTANNUARTIRG, TXTEVSION 43217,
3T

LYy

pSL-26 437 MM~

YRy e

——

L

e
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: "“FO“CEHF“T bCEhCY (YR,

VZCZCHEOR4
PP MM

FAUCERHINIE Y _ '

P 2112447 FEB g0 | - | | .
P glpanrbp'FBI o E{

T0 FBI MIAMI PRIGRITY”

LEGAL ATTACHE. MEXICO CITY PRIOPITY

AT

VISIT OF SEPATE SELECT COMMITIEE O INTELLIGERCE (S3°1) STAFF

T0 W1ANI FISLD OFFICE AND LEGAT WEXICO' CITY PEGARDING DRUG

THFE S»u 3 CONDUCTIRG A STU“Y GF THE _DWA Iy CO"'ECTiO

WITH TH" CGMMITTFF'S ROLE Iﬂ OVFF IGHT oF G'PLATN PO“TIONS OF'

nEs BUNGET. PMIMARILY, THE CONMITTEE IS IHTF?FgTED I

DETErMINING  THF. ROLE OF THE DEA IM.THE IﬂTELLIGENCE GONNUNITY-
© SSCI CHAIRMAY BIPCH BAYH HaS “FQH?STFW THF FBI 10 ASSIST IN

THRE- CCMMITTFF § STudY BY PPOVIﬁING BRITFINGS TO STAFF, M"MBEPS
"?GA“FIPG FBI/NTA PﬁLﬂTIONGHIPo. I HAVE AGPEE2 T0O AS IQT THE
“OHMTTTrE I% 17§ QTWDY. AS SUFﬂ. YOU ARE TO PPDVIBP 3°IFFINGS

10 Td? COMMITTRE STAFF REGARDING 0Ou® 7FLATID”QHIP“ WITH DEA

e 3%/5 f3c7

FEBzugm

FBI-MIAM; |
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| THE COMMITIRE HOULR aLS0 LIXE 118 STATF WEWBERS TO BE a | .=i\:
_ GENERALLY BPIEFED OF THE WIAMI TITLD OFFICF FrI. PROGRAN, BN \
THEY AST PPIMAPILY INTEREZSTER I% TH® PRIOTITITS &ND 761 - . ﬁnxzi |
THREATS 1 MIAMI. THE STAFF IS quq INTFFEFTFD I AEPUTRPING ’ -;f \\\‘ u%

I"FGPNQTInﬂ TEGARDING. THE FOLT AYD FURCTIONS OF QUR. - ' ' S

| LFGAT TH MFKI"O £ITY. AGCOFDI“GLY, BS PRIPAR €D TO PROVIDE
A BRIFFING O THOSE WATTERS '
FOP YOUR:INFORMATION, THE STAFF MEMBFRS wHO WILL PE
TPAVELING TO &uup FACILITIFS Agz DENNIS P. -SHARON AND
THOMAS CONMOLLY. ARRANGEMEMTS ALPEADY. HAVE BEEN WADE 10

HAVF THE MIAMI FIELD OFFICE BPIEF. MEISSRS, SHARON AMR

|
CONNOLLY 03 FESRUARY 27, 1988, AT 2:38 P.M. THT COMMITTEE ~ = = " .
HAS BERY APVISED THAT VILLIAW E. NRTTLES, ASAC WIAM1, WILL® |
CORDUCT THE BRIEFING. , |
IT IS QUR UADERSTANDING THAT THE STATE “FPAFTﬁENT HAS
CABLED THE U. S. SWBASSY I¢ HEXICO CITY TO ADVISE THEM oF
THE STAFF MFMBERS VISIT T0 DEA ARD WBI PERSOMNEL. THT.
'GOMMITTEE INDIGATED IT 4OULD LIKE TO VISIT ITH OUR LEGAT |
| ON THE MOFNING OF FEBRUARY 23, OR SOMETIE ON FEBRUAZY 25, 1980.

LEGAT MEXICO CITY SHOULD BE @VAIthLE FOR BRIEFINGS ON -ONE

1
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OF THOSE TwO DATES, IT IS SUGRESTFD THAT LEGAT MEXICO CITY .
'cbm;ACT EDUAPD HEATH, PEGIONAL wascraa,'bae, MEXICO CITY,
¥HO IS CQOEDiwAIIﬂG psavs"ﬁﬁsrlmcc:wlfﬂﬁSTAEF'Im ORDER TO
ARRANGE A DATE AND TIME F0F ‘BRITFING. FRI HEADQUARTERS wILL'
NOTIFY COMMITTET THAT INFORMATION PEGARDING FBI BPIEFING
S$HOULD BE OBTAINED BY THEM THROUGH DEA. PN
FOP YOUR ADDITIONAL INFORNATION, STAFF WEHBERS ILL BE
Accmmpaman BY DAVID MRLOCIC, COMGRESSIOWAL AFFAIRS JrFICF,
DEA. Mh, RLOCIC, Hc"vaw, WiLL ®0T ATTERD. FBI BRIEFINGS. .
BOTH STAFF PERSOUS ARE SLEARED T0 chrwi CLASSIFITD
INFOPMATION UP TO TOP SKCRET, WHILE.YGU SHOULD PESPO4D
FULLY, YOH SHOULD NOT DISCUSS THE D=+A1L= OF ONEOING
=IhUF<TIGATION@ OR. PROVIDT INFOFMATION WHICH WILL COMPROMISE
'_IMFO"M&MIS B
| SUTSL BESULTS OF BRIFFING TO BFACH FBI HFAHQUAFlE?S RY
nee THT DAY AFTER SCHEDULIG BRITFING. . .
" QUFSTIONS YOU MAY HAVE, IFGAPDING THIS wnTTFw SHTULD
DIFECTED TO SA FHRISTOPHER MAZ7ELLA! LEGAL LIAISON/

tOﬂG”PQSIP“QL AT”ﬁIWS U“IT FYI H"nWﬂUA”TF“:,.uKTFVQTON 4“1@.“'

BT - - ' - )

aGaqd

mz,,quB-z MM /
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FD-36 (Rev. 5-22-64) ‘ .

FBI
Date: JANUARY 9, 1976

Transmit the following in CODE
(Type in plaintext or code)

(Priority)

TO:  DIRECTOR (62-116395) - Z) ¢L_S

FROM: SAC, MIAMI (66-3346)

Via TELETYPE NITEL 4
|

SENSTUDY 75.
RE MIAMI NITEL 1/8/76.
FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY WAS RECONTACTED 1/9/76
REGARDING THE ADVISABILITY OF HIS CALLING LEGAL COUNSEL DIVISION
SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED BY THE SENATE COMMITTEE. QUIGLEY AGREED

TO CALL ME AND OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED.

END
JiM:mjs
(1)
WAEEA
/'\’ s
Approved; | Sent 4/4”&;;;;\: Per -

Special Agent in Charge
WW 83608 Docld:32989820 Page 89

U.S.Government Printing Office: 1972 — 455-574




NRGL1 MM CODE
4:32PM NITEL JANUARY 9, 1976 JuB
T0 DIRECTOR (62-116395)
FROM MIAMI (66-3346)
SENSTUDY 75.
'RE MIAMI NITEL JANUARY 8,.1976.
FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY WAS RECONTACTED JANUARY 9, 1976

REGA@DING THE ADVISABILITY OF HIS CALLING LEGAL COUNSEL DIVISION
SHOULD HE BE CONTACTED BY THE SENATE COMMITTEE. QUIGLEY AGREED
TO CALL ME AND OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL SHOULD HE BE GCONTACTED.
END,

(4330
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Date: JANUARY 8, 1976

Transmit the following in CODE
{Type in plaintext or code)

Via TELETYPE NITEL
(Priority)
e e e e e e e e e | __

|
|
|
|
|
|
FBI !
|
|
|
|
i
|
|
{
|

TO: DIRECTOR, FBI (62-116395)
FROM: SAC, MIAMI (66-3346)
SENSTUDY 75.

RE BUTEL CALL TO DALLAS, 1/6/76, AND DALLAS TELCALL TO
MIAMI, 1/7/76, RE FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY.

I CONTACTED QUIGLEY TELEPHINICALLY 1/8/76. HE STATED HE
HAS BEEN REQUESTED TO GRANT INTERVIEWS TO TV, AUTHORS,
PUBLISHERS, ETC., ON A NUMBER OF OCCASIONS AND HAS REFUSED IN
EVERY INSTANCE. HE SAID HE WILL COOPERATE WITH THE SENATE
COMMITTEE AT LEAST TO THE INITIAL EXTENT OF DETERMINING WHAT
INFORMATION IS DESIRED OF HIM IN ORDER THAT HE CAN DECIDE
WHETHER HE WILL NEED PRIVATE LEGAL COUNSEL. QUIGLEY SAID HE
IS RELUCTANT TO TAKE ANY INITIATIVE WHATSOEVER IN THIS MATTER
AND SUGGESTED FBI OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL CONTACT HIM AS TO
ANY DIRECTION .OR ADVICE CONSIDERED NECESSARY. HIS OVER-ALL
VIEW IS THAT THE SENATE COMMITTEE EFFORTS ARE DESTRUCTIVE AS

PERTAIN TO FBI AND HE DOES NOT WANT TO BE A PARTY TO THE

66-3346
JLM:mjs

‘“ * L4 -33Y6-76
| 3 B

Sent
Special Agent in Charge U.S.Government Printing Office: 1972 — 455-574
WNW 88608" Docld:32989820 Page 91 ’
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Transmit the following in

FD-36 (Rev. 5-22-64) ‘ . ‘
. I" L

FBI

(Type in plaintext or code)

|

|

|

|

|

|

|

[

|
Date: |
|

]

i

|

|
|
|

(Priority)

PAGE TWO
COMMITTEE'S APPARENT OBJECTIVES. HE SAID HE WILL RECEIVE ANY
COMMITTEE MEMBER WHO CONTACTS HIM, BUT HE WILL NOT TAKE ANY
INITIATIVE. C,/—’//fj
THE FOLLOWING IS QUIGLEY'S ADDRESS: JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY, 12
THE FOUNTAIN, APT. 107, 4120 TIVOLI COURT, LAKE WORTH, FLORIDA,
PHONE: (305) 967-7610.
ANY CONTACT BY PHONE SHOULD BE MADE BETWEEN 8:30 AND 9:00
ANY MORNING IN THE NEXT SEVERAL DAYS.

END

Approved: . Sent M Per

Special Agent in Charge U.S.Government Printing Office: 1972 — 455-574
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. NR@BE MM CODE

3:30PM NITEL JANUARY 8, 1976 JUB
TO DIRECTOR (62-116395)
FROM MIAMI (66-3346) 2P
SENSTUDY 75.

RE BUTEL CALL TO DALLAS, JANUARY 6, 1976, AND DALLAS TELCALL TO
MIAMI, JANUARY 7, 1976, RE FORMER AGENT JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY.

1 CONTACTED QUIGELY TELEPHONICALLY JANUARY 8, 1976. HE STATED HE.
HAS BEEN REQUESTED TO GRANT INTERVIEWS TO TV, AUTHORS,
PUBLISHERS, ETC., ON A NUNBER OF OCCASIONS AND HAS REFUSED IN.
EVERY INSTANCE. HE SAID HE WILL COOPERATE WITH THE SENATE
COMMITTEE AT LEAST TO THE INITIAL EXTENT OF DETERMINING WHAT
INFORMATIOY 1S DESIRED OF HIM IN ORDER THAT HE CAN DECIDE
WHETHER HE WILL NEED PRIVAT LEGAL COUNSEL. QUIGLEY SAID HE
IS RELUCTANT TO TAKE ANY INITIATIVE WHATSOEVER IN THIS MATTER
AND SUGGESTED FBI OFFICE OF LEGAL COUNSEL CONTACT HIM AS TO
ANY DIRECTION OR ADVICE CONSIDERED NECESSARY. HIS OVER-ALL
VIEW IS THAT THE SENATE COMMITTEE EFFORTS ARE DESTRUCTIVE AS
PERTAIN TO FBI AND HE DOES NOT WANT TO BE A PARTY TO THE
COMMITTEE'S APPARENT OBJECTIVES. HE SAID HE WILL RECEIVE ANY
COMMITTEE MEMBER WHO CONTACTS HIM, BUT HE WILL NOT TAKE ANY -
INITIATIVE. |
END PAGE ONE

VL 71

P
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PAGE TWQ (MM 66-3346)
THE FOLLOWING IS QUIGLEY'S ADDRESS: JOHN LESTER QUIGLEY,

THE FOUNTAIN, APT. 187, 4128 TIVOLI COURT, LAKE WORTH, FLORIDA,
PHONE: (305) 967-7618.

ANY CONTACT BY PHONE SHOULD BE MADE BETWEEN 8:38 AND S :00
ANY MORNING IN THE NEXT SEVERAL DAYS.
END. ' |
CBL FBIHQ TU

¢ NW 85608 Docld:32989820 Page 94

3




[ERE $% TR g B/ T IR SR VPt S N PP AU

e st s ST W s

v D R i b Yo e a e R

Routing Slip {Copies to Offices Chocked)
0-7 (Rev. 12 3}

a

GAT:

TO: SAC:
1
(] Albany {1 Houston 1 Oklahoma City {_T_O Boirul
C Albuquerque [ Indianapolis {1 Omaha = Bera
] Alexandria {1 Jdackson {'_—3 Philadeiphia .f;“ Bonn
(] Aachoragze . [} Jacksonville [T} Phoenix [T Brasilia
C] Atlenta [} Kansas Cily {_ ] Pittsburgh "] Buenos Aires
[j Baltimore [} Knoxville [ ] Portlund . Carai;»;s
] Bimingham [T} Las Vegas {1 Richmond ] Hong Kong
] Boston ] Litile Rock ] Sacramento {1 London
] Buifalo {1 Lios Angeles ] Si. Louis {1 Madrid
) Rutte {1 Louisville 3 Salt Lake City ] Manila
] Charlotte {1 MCEmphis {_] Sann Antonio 3 Mexico City
] Chicago Miami - ] San Diego 1 Ottawa
] Cincinnati [C3 Milwaukee {1 San Francisco [ Paris
] Cleveland {1 Minnecapolis 1 San Juan ] Rome
] Columbia [] Mobile {_1 Savannah "1 Singapore
{1 Dallas (T Newark ] Secattle ] Tel Aviv
{_1 Denver {1 New Haven [ Springfield ] Tokyo
(1 Detroit {_] New QOrleans {—1] Tampa
[] El Paso ) New York City [T ] Washington Field
(] Honolulu [} Norfolk 1 Quantico
’ 1/5/76
RE: DIRECTOR'S APPEARANCE Date /3/
BEFORE SENATE SELECYT COMMITTEE
ON INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIRG — QLSS}}@
SEARCHID __ _ . INDpEYE ’m
DECEMBER 10, 1975 fogmﬂuzq, kL,

Retenlion For appropr
['j;j For information {7} optional [ action

{3 The enclosed is for your information. f used i
sources, (] paraphrase contents,

ihate JA!",L ¢ 1976 g

{3 Surep,
wre rdpBite MITA M

{3 Encloscd are corrected pages from repori, of SA
dated

Remorks: By routing slip dated 12/30/75 and
captioned as above, all SACs and Legats were
furnished a copy of the transcript of Mr.
Kelley's 12/10/75 appearance before the

Senate Select Committee on Intelligence
Activities. Although the data contained in
the transcript may be made available to news
media representatives, used in answering
ques+1ong received from citizens, and other-
wise treated as being of a public~source nature,
the tvanscrlpt itself should not be reproduced
for, or glven to, anyone outside the FBI.

Bufllc . .
Urfile : |
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T pamPE NITEL 12/16/75 GHS . . % g /

TO ALL SACS o I L o
O DIRECTOR - b
DIRECTOR'S APPEARANCE BEFORE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE
ON INTZLLIGENCE ACTLUITIES DECE!BER 14, 1975 o _
A COPY OF THE STATEMENT I DELIVERED BEFORE THE SENATE
aFLECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES TODAY HAS BREN
"SENT ALL OFFECES. FOR YOUR. INFORMATION, THE PE-vOLLOWS A
’ svﬂoésizzn ACCOUNT OF - THE FQJOR AREAS OF THE COMMITTEE'S.
'QUESTIONS'TO &, TOGETHER WITH MY_RESPONS&S: ‘
(1) REGARDING F2I INFORVANTS, QUESTIONS WERE ASKE n
' UH"THa? COURT APPROVAL SHOULD' BE REQUIRED FOR FEI st .OF . ° . :
INFOR? HANTS IN INVESTIGATIONS OF OR CA&IZATIONS Cty wsspomsh .
YUAS THAT THE'CONTROLS WHICH EXIST TODAY OVER USE OF IHFOPM#NTS.

ARE SATISFACTOWY); POW CAaN F31 REFP INFORMANTS OPERATIVG

-”ITHIN °?0°E? IMITS S0 THVY Do NOI }WVADE-§IGHTS OF OTHrs

'PFPSOVS iy ﬁESPDVqF WAS THAT RELIAWCE HUGT BE PL?CE“ OoN THW
INDIVIDUAL ACE&]TQ HANDLING IH”ORMANTS ‘AND iHOSE GUP-PVISI
IHE QGLNTS' MD?K, THAT IWFO ﬁAMlS W HO UIOLATF THE LAW CAN B'r \_

-

7, 4433% B34
aaeam_, _,/smna‘:g = '_ ..

“DEG 101975

' FBi=-MmiAML -
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PROSECUTED -- AS CAN ANY AGEHT WHO COUNSELS' AN INFORMANT TO
COMMIT VIOLATIONS); AND DID 'FORNER KLAN INFORMANT GARY ROVE
TESTIFY’ ACCU?ATELY WHEN _HE .TOLD THE 'COMMITTEE OW. DuCEﬂBEE|2 -

THAT HE. INFORMED ‘FBI OF PLANNED ACTS OF VIOLENCE EUT FBI

DID NOT -ACT TO PREVENT THEM CHY RESDONbE WAS THAT ROWE' S -
TESTIMONY YAS NOT ACCURATE).

. <z>f IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONo REGARDING IMPROPER

. CONDUCT uY FBI EMPLOYEFS,-I STATED THAT ALL" SED VIOLATIONS OF

LAY BY FBI PERSONNEL SHOULD BE PNVESLICATED BY THE FBI'0R |
OTHER, APPROPRIATE AGENCY ;. THAT. THE INSPECTION DIVISION HAS -
| CONDUCTED INQUIRIFS REGARDI NG ALLEGATIONS OF qucownucr-

" THAT AN OFFICE OF PPOFFSSIONAL RESPONSTBILITY HAS JUST

.BEEN ESTABLISHED "IN THE JUSTICE DEPARTIE NT, AND'WE WILL ADVISH

THAT OFFICZ OF OUR MAJOR INUESLTGATIOﬂ OF D;PADTMFNTAL PE?SONNEL,

INCLUDING' FEI EMPLOYEES, FOR ALLFGED VIOLATIONS OF ‘LAl, REGULATIONS,

OR STANDARDS OF CONDUCT; THAT 1 WOULD RESERVE COMMENT

'REGARDING "POSSIBLE CREATION OF A WATIONAL INSPECTOR GEHERAL

'TO CONSIDER MATTERS OF mxscownucr BY EnPLovtvs OF . ANY FEDERAL
AGENCY.' SRR ]

o
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« (3)- IN RESPONSE, TO QUESTIONS CONCERNING HAéASSMENI OF.-
*MARTIN LUTHER KING', J“.; I STATED THAT, THE PERSONS WHO ISSUED -
THE ORDEPS WHICH RESULTED IN SUCH HARASSVMENT SHOULD! FACE’ THE
i RLSPONSIBILITY FOR'IT, RATHER THAN THOSE UNDER THEM WHO CAPRIED

OUT SUCH ORDERS IN GOOD FAITH; THAT THE FBI STILL Has RECORDINGS
RESULTING FROM ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCES OF KING; 'THAT WE RETAIN
RECORDINGS FOR TEN YRARS BUT YE ALSO HAVE AGREED TO A REQUEST
FROX THE SENATE NOT ‘O DESTROY INFORMATION I oup'rths WHILE
CONGRESSIONAL INQUIRIES ARE BEING CONDUCTED; THAT I HAUh NOT
'RE VIEWED THE KING TAPES; THAT IF THE COMMITTEE REQUESTED TO
REVIEW THE KING TAPES, THE DEQUEST JOULD BR REFERRED TO THE .
ATTORNEY CENuRAL. .
W Rwspons" 10 OUESTIONS REGARDING: WHETHER IT WOULD
SE ADVANTAGEOUS TO SEPARATE-THE FBI CRININAL INVESTIGATIVE
~ RESPONSIBILITIES AND.OUR IWTELLIGENCE FUNCTIONS, I STATED o
; _THAT WE HAVE FOUND THE TWO AREAS TO BE COMPATIBLE, AND I '
"FEEL THE FBI IS DOING A. SPLENDID JOB IN BOTH AREAS; '
T (5) 1IN RESPONSE 10 @UESquﬁs cpncﬁawgmé THE ADEQUACY °
OF CONTROLS ON REQUESTS FROM THE WHITZ HOUSE .AND FROM OTHER
GOVERNMENT AGENCIES FOR FBI INVESTIGATIONS OR' FOR INFORMATION

:
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"PAGE FOUR - _
FROM OUR FILES, 1'STATED THAT WHEN SUCH REQUESTS ARE IMADE.
OPALLY THEY SHOULD BE COMFIRMED IN WRITING; THAT WE WOULD
WELCOME- ANY LEGISLATIVE CUID-LINES THE CONGRESS EFLS WOULD
PROTECT THE' FBI FROM THE POSoIBILITY OF PARTISAN ‘miSusE

A FULL.TRANSCRIPT OF THE QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS VILL BE
FURNISHED TO. EACH OFFICE AS SOON AS IT IS AVAILABLE.

7’

ALL LEGATS, ADVISED SEPARATELY.

FBI MM SAK AACK OXX ACK FOR 1 'TEL CLR AND TU . .

)
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S3CPM NITEL 12/16/75 GHS S

TO ALL SACS

FRO{ DIRECTOR

DIRECTOR® S APPEARANCE BEFORE SENATE SELECT COMMITIEE

Of INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES, DECEWSER 18, 1575

A COPY OF THE STATEMENT I DELIVERED BEFORE THE SENATE
SELECT COMMITTEE OF INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES TODAY HAS BEEN
SENT ALL OFFICES. FOR YOUR INFORMATION, THERE FOLLOWS A
SYNOPSIZED ACGOUNT OF THE WMAJOR AREAS OF THE COMMITIEE'S
QUESTIONS TO WE, TOGETHER WITH MY RESPONSES:

(1) REGARDING FBI INFORMANIS, QUESTIONS WERE ASKED
WHETHER COURT APPROVAL SHOULD BE REQUIRED FOR FBI USE OF
INFORMANTS IN INVESTIGATIONS OF ORGANIZATIONS (MY RESPONSE
UAS THAT THE CONTROLS WHICH EXIST TODAY OVER USE OF INFORMANTS
ARE SATISFACTORY); HOW CAN FBI KEEP INFORMANTS OPERATING |
WITHIN PROPER LINITS SO THEY DO NOT INVADE RIGHTS OF OTHER
PERSONS CHY RESPONSE WAS THAT RELIANCE MUST BE PLACED ON THE
INDIVIDUAL AGENTS HANDLING INFORMANTS AND THOSE SUPERVISING
THE AGENTS' WORK, THAT INFORMANTS WHO VIOLATE THE LAV CAN BE

RO LD

:JLRIAH?’ZK&EE. .
i

i”"'i..;‘k"‘qlll\:vjl

e e e
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PAGE THO
PROSECUTED =~ A4S CAH ANY AGENT WHO COUNSELS Al INFORMANT TO
COMMIT VIGLATIONS)$ AND DID FOBMER KLAN INFORMANT GARY ROWE
TESTIFY ACCURATELY WHEW HE TOLD THE COMMITTEE ON DECEMBER 2
THAT HE INFORMED FBI OF PLANNED ACTS OF VIOLENCE BUT FBI
DID HOT 40T TO PREVENT THEM (MY RESPONSE WAS THAT ROWE'S
TESTINONY WAS NOT ACCURATE) .

{2> 1IN RESPONSBE T0 QUESTIDNS REGARDING IMPROPER
CONDUCT BY FBI EMPLOYEES, I STATED THAT ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF
LAW BY FBI PERSONNEL SHOULD BE IWVESTIGATED BY THE FBI OR
OTHER APPROPRIATE AGEBCY3 THAT THE INSPECTION DIVISION HAS
CONDUCTED INQUIRIES REGARDING ALLEGATIONS OF HISCOWDUGT s
THAT AN OFFICE OF PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITY HAS JUST
BEEN ESTABLISHED IN THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT, AND VE VILL ADVISE
THAT OFFICE OF OUR MAJOR INVESTIGATIONS OF DEPARTHMENTAL PERSONNEL,
INCLUDING FBI EMPLOYEES,; FOR ALLEGED VIOLATIONS OF LAY, REGULATIONS,
OR STANDARDS OF CONDUCTj THAT I WOULD RESERVE COMMENT
REGARDING POSSIBLE CREATIOE OF A NATIONAL INSPECTOR GENERAL
TO CONSIDER MATTERS OF NISCONDHCT BY EMPLOYEES OF ANY FEDERAL
AGENCY,
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PAGE THREE

(3> IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIOHS CONCERNING HARASSMENT OF
MARTIN LUTHER KIBG, JR., I STATED THAT THE PERSOMNS WHO ISSUED
THE ORDERS WHICH RESULTED IN SUGH HARASSMENT SHOULD FACE THE
RESPONSIBILITY FOR IT, RATHER THAN THOSE UNDER THEM WHO CARRIED
OUT SUCH ORDERS IN GOOD FAITHs THAT THE FBI STILL HAS RECORDINGS
RESULTING FROM ELECTRONIC SURVEILLANCES OF RING3 THAT WE RETAIN
RECORDINGS FOR TEN YEARS BUT WE ALSC HAVE AGREED TO A REQUEST
FROM THE SENATE NOT TQ DESTROY INFORMATIGH IN QUR FILES WHILE
CONGRESSIONAL INRUIRIES ARE BEING CONDUCTEDj THAT I HAVE NOT
REVIEWUED THE XING TAPES3 THAT IF THE COMMITTEE REQUESTED 710
REVIEW THE XING TAPES, THE REQUEST ¥OULD BE REFERRED TO THE
ATTORNEY GENERAL«

(42 IN RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS REGARDING WHETHER IT WOULD
BE ADVANTAGEOUS TO SEPARATE THE FBI CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIVE
RESPONSIRILITIES AND OQUR INTELLIGENCE FUNCTIONS, I STATED
THAT VE HAVE FOUND THE TWO AREAS TO BE COMPATIBLE, AND I
FEEL THE FBI IS DOING A SPLESDID JOB IN BOTH AREAS.

¢3) 1Y RESPONSE T0 QUESTIONS CONCERNING THE ADEQUACY
OF CONTROLS O REQUESTS FROW THE WHITE HOUSE AND FROM OTHER
GOVERNMENT AGENCIES FOR FBI INVESTIGATIONS OR FOR INFORMATION
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PAGE FOUR
FROM OUR FILES, I STATED THAT WHEN SUCH REQUESTS ARE MADE
ORALLY, THEY SHOULD BE CONFIRMED IN WRITING3 THAT WE WOULD
WELCOME ANY LEGISLATIVE GUIDELINES THE CONGRESE FEELS WOULD
PROTECT THE FBI FROM THE POSSIBILITY OF PARTISAN MISUSE,

A FULL TRANSCRIPT OF THE QUESTICNS AND ANSWERS WILL BE
FURBISHED TO RACH OFFICE AS SO0N AS IT IS AVAILABLE,

ALL LEGATS ADVISED SEPARATELY.
END

FBI MM SAK AACK OXX ACK FOR { TEL CLR AND T
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Enclosed for your information is a copy of
an article by Mr. William Safire entitled “"Mr.
Church's Gover-~Up" that appeared in the |
20//’ 1975, issue of "The New York Tipes.'
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By William Safire

WASHINGON, Nov. 19—0r: Oct. 10,
1963, the then-Astorney General of the
United States put his personal signa-
ture on a document that launched and
legitimatized one of the most horren-
dous abuses of Federal police power in
this century.

In Senator Frank Church’s subcom-
mittee hearing roem this week, the
authorized wiretapping and subse-
quent unauthorized bugging and at-
tempted blackmailing of Martin Luther
King Jr. is being gingerly examined,
with the “investigation” conducted in
such a way as not to unduiy em-
barrass officiais of the Kennedy or
Johnson Administrations.

With great care, the committee has
focused on the F.B.IL Yesterday, when*
the commitiee counsel first set forth
the result of shuffling through press
clips, it seemed as if no Justice De-

paviment had existed in 1962; today,”

an F.B.I. wilness pointed out that it
was Robért Kennedy who authorized
the wiretap of L. King, and that “the
President of the United States and the
Actorney General specificaliy discussed
thair condern of Communist infivence
with Dr. King.”

Rut the Church committee showed
no zest for getting further to the Xen-
nedy root of this precedent to Water-
gate eavesdropping. If Senator Church

. were willing to let the chips fall where
they may, he would call some knowi-
edgeable witnesses into the glare of
the camera lights and ask them some
questions that have gone unasked for
thirlzen years.

For exampie, he could call Nicholas
Katzenbach, Atiorney Genvral Ken-
- redy’s deputy and successor, and ask
L what sz knows of the Kennedy de--
tision to wiretap Dr. King, Who at
Justice concurred in the recommenda-
{ion? Hcw does the F.B.I know the 4
President was consualted or informed?

Aftar Mr, Katzenbach assumed of-'
fice, end ithe wiretappng continued, .
he was toid by angry newsmen {hat
the F.B.I was leaking scurrilous in-
formation aboat Dr. King. Why did he
wait for four months, and for a thou-
sand telephenic intercoptions, to dis<
continue the officially approved vap?

Of course, this sort of testimony
waould erode Seaator Church's politinal
base. Thal is why we do not sec for-
mar Assiswant F.B.IL director Curtha
(Dake) DPeloack, Iyndon Johnsow's
personal contact with the F.B.L in the
witness chair. “What did Presidens,
Johnson know about ihe character-
assassination ploi and when ¢d he
anow 1?7 What conversations (oo
meee bopween Mi. Deioach and Presi-
dent Johnzon nn the fapping of Dr
iy, or about the use of the FRL in
any sther intrusions into the lives of

nalicinn) fiasgeas
NW 88608
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"The committee is not asking embar-
rassing gquestions even when answers
are readily available. A couple of
..weeks ago, at an open *hearing, .an
F.B.I. man inadvertently siarted to
blurt out an-episode about newsmen

who were weritapping in 1962 wit

the apparent knowleage of Attornef

General Kennedy. The too-willing with
ness was prompily shooshed into si;
lence, and fold that such informatiotl
would be developed only in executive
- session. Nobody raised an eyebrow.
That patiern or containment by the
Church committee is vividly shown by
the handling of the buggings at the

1964 Republican and Democratic con- |

ESSAY

B ————

ventions which were ordered by Lyn-
don Johnson. Such invasions of politi-
cal headquarters were worse than the
crime committed at Watergate, sirice
they involved the use of the F.B.I,
but the Church investigators seem to
be determined not fo probe too deeply.

if F.B.I. decuments say that reports
were made to specific Johnson aides,
why are those men not given the
same opportunity to publicly tell their
story so avidly given the next Presi-
dent’s men? If Lyndon Johnson com-
mitted this impeachable high crime of

using the F.B.L to spy on political 1.

opponénis, who eah be brought for
ward to tell us all about it? .
But that would cause embarrass~:
ment to Democrais, and Senafor
Church wants {o embarrass profes-
sional employees of investigatory
agencies only. A new sense of Con-
gressional decorum exisis, far from
the sense of outrage expressed in the
Senate Watergate committee’s hear-
ing room. When it is revealed that the
management of NBC News gave press
credentials to L.B.J.’s spies at the 1964
convention, everybody blushes demure-,
jy~—and mnobody demands fo knouﬁf
which network executive made what!
decision under what pressure. J
1 have been haranguing patient®
readers for years aboui the double
standard appiied o Democratic and
Republican political crimes, and had
hoped the day would come when the
hardhall precedents set by the Ken-
nedy and Johnson nwn would be laid
hefore the public in damning doadl.
Obvicusly, Democrat Frank Church
iz nol the man to do if. His jowk
shakig indignation is all too sclec-
tive: the trail of high-level responsi-
biiity for ithe crimes commitied against
Dr. King and sthers is evidently going
to be wiowed 1e cool.
Pity. Youw'd think i after alishe
nation has been througn 11 the past
- fewr years, ow nwlitice] leadoos wauld
have learned that o om thing thet
brings vou down is the ooy o] cpver

a0
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il Senator Tower.. The next witnesses to appear before the
12-|| Committee are Mr. James Adams, Assistant to the Director-

13 Deputy Associate Director, Investigation, responsible for all

WARD & PAUL

14 investigative operations; Mr. W.'Raymond Wannall, Assistant

15' Director, Inﬁélligence Division, xesponsible for internal

16 || security and foreign éounterintelligence'investigations; Mr.

17 | John A. Mintz, Assisfant.Director, Legal Counsel Division;

18 Joseph G. Deegan, Section Chief, extremist investigations;

19 Mr. Robert L. Schackelford, Section Chief, subversive

20' investigations; Mr. Homer A. Newman; Jr., Assistant to Section
o1 Chief, sﬁperviseS‘extremist informants; Mr. Edward P. G%igalu-;
99 Unit Chief, supervises subversive informants; Joseph G. ¥akliey
o3 || Assistant Sectiop Chief, Civil Rights Section, Gener-.i ILnv. -« ii-

o4 | 9ative Division.

410 Flirst Strest, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25 Gentlemen, will you all rise and be sworn.
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smn 16 -

‘ S . o 1901

©
g
‘ 3
("\21 1 . Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give
v '8 ‘ .
N
g 2 before this Committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothind
E 5 but the truth, so help you God?
4 Mr. Adams. I do.
5 Mr. Wannall. I do.
6 Mr. Mintz. I do.
7 Mr. Deegan. I do.
8 ’ Mr. Schackelford. I do.
9 Mr. Newman. I do.
10 Mr. Grigalus. I do.
11 1. Mr. Kelléy. I do.
12 Senator Tower. It is intended that.Mr; Wannall will be

WARD & PAUL

13 the principal witness, and we will call on others as questioning
14 might require, and I would direct each oﬁ yvou when you do
15 respond, to identify yourselves, please, for the record.

16 I think that we will spend just a few more minutes to allow

17 the members of the Committee to return from the floor.

18 {A brief recess was taken.)
19 Senator Tower. The Committee will come to order.
20 Mr. Wannall, according to data, informants provide ‘83

21 || percent of your intelligence information.

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, 0.C. 20003

22 Now, will you provide the Committee with some information
27 en the criteria for the selecticn of informants?
{1';
. 24
25
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10
11
12

13

WARD & PAUL

14
15
16
.¥7
18
‘19
20
21
22

23

1)

410 Flrst Street, S.E., Washington, 0.C. 20003

24

25

s ‘ | . . 11902

:TESTIMONY OF W. RAYMOND WANNALL, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
INTELLIGENCE DIVISION, FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION -
ACCOMPANIED BY: JAMES B. ADAMS,. ASSISTANT TO THE
DIRECTOR-DEPUTY ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR (iNVESTIGATION);

. JOHNkAi MiNTZ,' ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, ' LEGAL COUNSEL
DIVISION; JOSEPH G. DEEGAN, SECTION CHIEf; ROBERT L.
SCHACKELFORD, SECTION CHIEF; HOMER A. NEWMAN, JR.,
ASSISTANT TO SECTION CHIEF; EDWARD P. GRIGALUS, UNIT
CHIEF; AND JOSEPH G. KELLEY, ASSISTANT SECTION CHIEF,
CIVIL RIGHTS SECTION, GENERAL INVESTIGATiVE DIVISION
Mr. Wannall. Mr. Chairman, that is not FBI data that you

have quoted. That was prepared by the General Accounting

Office.

Senatbr.Tower. That is GAO.

Mr. Wannall., Based on a §ampling of about 93 cases.

Senator Tower. Would that appear to be a fairly accurate
figure. |

Mr. Wannall. I have not seen any survey which the FBI
itself has‘conducted that would confirm that, but I,think'that
we do éet the principal portion of our information from live

sources.

Senator Tower. It would be a relatively high perxcert.-

then?

Mr. Wannall. I would say yes. And your ques!’

criteria?
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Phone (Area 202) 544-6000
[

10
11
12

13
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14

15

16

17
18
19
20
21
22

27

N

- 24

410 First Street, S.E., Washington, D.C. 20003

25

1903

Senator Tower. What criteria do you use in the selection

of informants?

Mr. Wannall. Well, the criteria vary with the needs. In |

our cases relating to extremist matters, surely iﬁjdrder to get
an informant who can meld into a érdup wﬁich is engaged in a
criminal type activity, you're going to have a different set
of_criteria. 1£ you'ré talking about our internal security
matters, I think we set rather high standards. We do requirei
that a preliminary inguiry be conducted which would consist
principally of checks of cur.heédquarters‘indices, our field
office indices, checks wi£h other informants who are operating
in tﬁe same area, and in various established‘sources such as
local poiice departménts.

Following this, 1f it appears that therperson is the type
who has credibility, can be depended upon to be reliable, we
would interview the iﬁdividual in order to make a determination
as to whether or not he wili Qe willing to assist the FBI
in discharging its,respcnsibiliti;s.in.that\field_

Following that, assuming that the. answer is positive, we
would conduct a rather in depth investi§ation for‘thé.purposé
of.fﬁrther attempting to establish credibility and. reliability.

Senator. Tower. .How. does the.Bureau. distinguish between

the. use of informants for law enforcement as opposed to

~intelligence. collection?

Is the guidance different, or is it the same, or what?
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